Table of Contents

New Testament Definitions	2
Old Testament Definitions	4
New Testament Scriptures	6
4396 prophetes (prof-ay'-tace)	6
4398 prophetis; fem. of 4396; a prophetess:—	6
4394 propheteia (prof-ay-ti'-ah)	13
4397 prophetikos (prof-ay-tik-os')	13
4395 propheteuo (prof-ate-yoo'-o)	15
5578 pseudoprophetes (psyoo-dop-rof-ay'-tace)	16
Old Testament Scriptures	17
05031 n@biy'ah (neb-ee-yaw')	17
05030 nabiy' (naw-bee')	18
05029 n@biy' nebi (Aramaic) (neb-ee')	18
05016 n@buw'ah (neb-oo-aw')	37
05012 naba' (naw-baw')	37
05017 n@buw'ah nebuah (Aramaic) (neb-oo-aw)	37
02374 chozeh (kho-zeh')	44
02372 chazah (khaw-zaw')	45

New Testament Definitions

4396 προφήτης prophetes (*prof-ay'-tace*)

from a compound of 4253 and 5346; *a prophet* (an interpreter or forth-teller of the divine will):— a foreteller ("prophet"); by analogy, an inspired speaker; by extension, a poet:—prophet.

NAS-prophet (63), prophets (81).

AV-prophet 149; 149

- 1) in Greek writings, an interpreter of oracles or of other hidden things
- 2) one who, moved by the Spirit of God and hence his organ or spokesman, solemnly declares to men what he has received by inspiration, especially concerning future events, and in particular such as relate to the cause and kingdom of God and to human salvation
 - 2a) the OT prophets, having foretold the kingdom, deeds and death, of Jesus the Messiah.
 - 2b) of John the Baptist, the herald of Jesus the Messiah
 - 2c) of the illustrious prophet, the Jews expected before the advent of the Messiah
 - 2d) the Messiah
 - 2e) of men filled with the Spirit of God, who by God's authority and command in words of weight pleads the cause of God and urges salvation of men
 - 2f) of prophets that appeared in the apostolic age among Christians
 - 2f1) they are associated with the apostles
 - 2f2) they discerned and did what is best for the Christian cause, foretelling certain future events. (#Ac 11:27)
 - 2f3) in the religious assemblies of the Christians, they were moved by the Holy Spirit to speak, having power to instruct, comfort, encourage, rebuke, convict, and stimulate, their hearers
- 3) a poet (because poets were believed to sing under divine inspiration) 3a) of Epimenides (Tit 1:12)

4394 προφητεία propheteia (prof-ay-ti'-ah)

from 4395; prophecy:-

from 4396 ("prophecy"); TDNT-6:781,952; n f

NAS-prophecies (1), prophecy (15), prophesying (1), prophetic utterance (1), prophetic utterances (1).

AV-prophecy 16, prophesying 3; 19

- 1) prophecy
 - 1a) a discourse emanating from divine inspiration and declaring the purposes of God, whether by reproving and admonishing the wicked, or comforting the afflicted, or revealing things hidden; esp. by foretelling future events
 - 1b) Used in the NT of the utterance of OT prophets
 - 1b1) of the prediction of events relating to Christ's kingdom and its speedy triumph, together with the consolations and admonitions pertaining to it, the spirit of prophecy, the divine mind, to which the prophetic faculty is due
 - 1b2) of the endowment and speech of the Christian teachers called prophets

1b3) the gifts and utterances of these prophets, esp. of the predictions of the works of which, set apart to teach the gospel, will accomplish for the kingdom of Christ

4397 προφητικός prophetikos (prof-ay-tik-os')

from 4396; *prophetic:*— pertaining to a foreteller ("prophetic"):—of prophecy, of the prophets.

NAS-prophetic (1), prophets (1).

AV-of the prophets 1, of prophecy 1; 2

- 1) proceeding from a prophet
- 2) prophetic

4395 προφητεύω propheteuo (*prof-ate-yoo'-o*)

from 4396; to foretell, tell forth, prophesy:— divine, speak under inspiration, exercise the prophetic office:—prophesy.

NAS-prophesied (5), prophesies (3), prophesy (16), prophesying (3), prophetesses (1). AV-prophesy 28; 28

- 1) to prophesy, to be a prophet, speak forth by divine inspirations, to predict
 - 1a) to prophesy
 - 1b) with the idea of foretelling future events pertaining esp. to the kingdom of God
 - 1c) to utter forth, declare, a thing which can only be known by divine revelation
 - 1d) to break forth under sudden impulse in lofty discourse or praise of the divine counsels
 - 1d1) under like prompting, to teach, refute, reprove, admonish, comfort others
 - 1e) to act as a prophet, discharge the prophetic office

4398 προφῆτις prophetis; fem. of 4396; a prophetess:—

feminine of 4396; *a prophetess:*— a female foreteller or an inspired woman:— prophetess.

NAS-prophetess (2).

AV-prophetess 2; 2

- 1) a prophetess
- 2) a woman to whom future events or things hidden from others are at times revealed, either by inspiration or by dreams and visions
- 3) a female who declares or interprets oracles

5578 ψευδοπροφήτης pseudoprophetes (psyoo-dop-rof-ay'-tace)

from 5571 and 4396; *a false prophet:*— a spurious prophet, i.e. pretended foreteller or religious impostor:—false prophet.

NAS-false prophet (4), false prophets (7).

AV-false prophet 11; 11

- 1) one who, acting the part of a divinely inspired prophet, utters falsehoods under the name of divine prophecies
- 2) a false prophet

Old Testament Definitions

```
05030 נביא nabiy' (naw-bee')
from 05012; from an unused word; TWOT-1277a; n m; a spokesman, speaker,
prophet:—
NAS-prophecy (1), prophesy (1), prophet (165), prophets (147).
AV-prophet 312, prophecy 1, them that prophesy 1, prophet + 0376 1, variant 1; 316
1) spokesman, speaker, prophet
  1a) prophet
  1b) false prophet
  1c) heathen prophet
05031 נביאה n@biy'ah (neb-ee-yaw')
from 05030; TWOT-1277c; n f; a prophetess:—
NAS-prophetess (6).
AV-prophetess 6; 6
1) prophetess
  1a) ancient type endowed with gift of song (Miriam)
  1b) later type consulted for a word (Huldah)
  1c) false prophetess (Noadiah)
  1d) wife of Isaiah the prophet
05012 נבא naba' (naw-baw')
a primitive root; denom. from 05030; TWOT-1277; v; to prophesy:—
NAS-prophesied (31), prophesies (8), prophesy (55), prophesying (19), raved (2).
AV-prophesy 111, prophesying 2, prophet 2; 115
1) to prophesy
  1a) (Niphal)
     1a1) to prophesy
        1a1a) under influence of divine spirit
        1a1b) of false prophets
  1b) (Hithpael)
     1b1) to prophesy
        1b1a) under influence of divine spirit
        1b1b) of false prophets
05016 ונבואה@buw'ah (neb-oo-aw')
from 05012; from the same as 05030; TWOT-1277b; n f; prophecy:—
NAS-prophecy (3).
AV-prophecy 3; 3
1) prophecy
  1a) prophecy
     1a1) specific and genuine
     1a2) false
  1b) prophetic writing
```

```
05029 נביא n@biy' nebi (Aramaic) (neb-ee')
corr. to 05030, Greek 921 barnabav; TWOT-2843a; n m a prophet:—
NAS-prophesied (1), prophet (2), prophets (2).
AV-prophet 4: 4
1) prophet
05017 נבואה n@buw'ah nebuah (Aramaic) (neb-oo-aw)
corresponding to 05016; TWOT-2843b; n f; a prophesying:—
NAS-prophesying (1).
AV-prophesying 1; 1
1) prophesying
02374 חזה (kho-zeh')
active participle of 02372; TWOT-633b; n m; a seer:-
NAS-pact (1), prophets (1), seer (12), seers (3).
AV-seer 16, see 3, agreement 1, prophets 1, stargazers 1; 22
1) seer
  1a) seer
  1b) vision
02372 חזה chazah (khaw-zaw')
a primitive root; TWOT-633; v; see, behold:—
NAS-behold (7), envisioned in visions (1), gaze (2), gloat (1), look (3), looked (1),
prophesy (3), saw (7), see (12), seeing (1), seen (7), sees (4), select (1).
AV-see 38, behold 7, look 3, prophesy 2, provide 1; 51
1) to see, perceive, look, behold, prophesy, provide
  1a) (Qal)
     1a1) to see, behold
     1a2) to see as a seer in the ecstatic state
     1a3) to see, perceive
```

1a3a) with the intelligence 1a3b) to see (by experience)

1a3c) to provide

New Testament Scriptures

4396 prophetes (prof-ay'-tace)

4398 prophetis; fem. of 4396; a prophetess:—

- Luke 2:36 And there was a **prophetess <4398 prophetis>**, Anna the daughter of Phanuel, of the tribe of Asher. She was advanced in years and had lived with *her* husband seven years after her marriage,
- Revelation 2:20 'But I have *this* against you, that you tolerate the woman Jezebel, who calls herself a **prophetess** <4398 **prophetis**>, and she teaches and leads My bond-servants astray so that they commit *acts of* immorality and eat things sacrificed to idols.
- Matthew 1:22 Now all this took place to fulfill what was spoken by the Lord through the prophet <4396 prophetes>:
- Matthew 2:5 They said to him, "In Bethlehem of Judea; for this is what has been written by the prophet **<4396 prophetes>**:
- Matthew 2:15 He remained there until the death of Herod. *This was* to fulfill what had been spoken by the Lord through the prophet **<4396 prophetes>**: "OUT OF EGYPT I CALLED MY SON."
- Matthew 2:17 Then what had been spoken through Jeremiah the prophet <4396 prophetes> was fulfilled:
- Matthew 2:23 and came and lived in a city called Nazareth. *This was* to fulfill what was spoken through the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**: "He shall be called a Nazarene."
- Matthew 3:3 For this is the one referred to by Isaiah the prophet <4396 prophetes> when he said, "THE VOICE OF ONE CRYING IN THE WILDERNESS, 'MAKE READY THE WAY OF THE LORD, MAKE HIS PATHS STRAIGHT!"
- Matthew 4:14 *This was* to fulfill what was spoken through Isaiah the prophet **<4396 prophetes>**:
- Matthew 5:12 "Rejoice and be glad, for your reward in heaven is great; for in the same way they persecuted the prophets <4396 prophetes> who were before you.
- Matthew 5:17 "Do not think that I came to abolish the Law or the Prophets <4396 prophetes>; I did not come to abolish but to fulfill.
- Matthew 7:12 "In everything, therefore, treat people the same way you want them to treat you, for this is the Law and the Prophets <4396 prophetes>.
- Matthew 8:17 This was to fulfill what was spoken through Isaiah the prophet <4396 prophetes>: "HE HIMSELF TOOK OUR INFIRMITIES AND CARRIED AWAY OUR DISEASES."
- Matthew 10:41 "He who receives a prophet <4396 prophetes> in the name of a prophet <4396 prophetes> shall receive a prophet's <4396 prophetes> reward; and he who receives a righteous man in the name of a righteous man shall receive a righteous man's reward.
- Matthew 11:9 "But what did you go out to see? A prophet <4396 prophetes>? Yes, I tell you, and one who is more than a prophet <4396 prophetes>.

- Matthew 11:13 "For all the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** and the Law prophesied until John.
- Matthew 12:17 *This was* to fulfill what was spoken through Isaiah the prophet **<4396 prophetes>**:
- Matthew 12:39 But He answered and said to them, "An evil and adulterous generation craves for a sign; and *yet* no sign will be given to it but the sign of Jonah the prophet <4396 prophetes>;
- Matthew 13:17 "For truly I say to you that many prophets **<4396 prophetes>** and righteous men desired to see what you see, and did not see *it*, and to hear what you hear, and did not hear *it*.
- Matthew 13:35 This was to fulfill what was spoken through the prophet <4396
 prophetes>: "I WILL OPEN MY MOUTH IN PARABLES; I WILL UTTER THINGS
 HIDDEN SINCE THE FOUNDATION OF THE WORLD."
- Matthew 13:57 And they took offense at Him. But Jesus said to them, "A prophet **<4396 prophetes>** is not without honor except in his hometown and in his *own* household."
- Matthew 14:5 Although Herod wanted to put him to death, he feared the crowd, because they regarded John as a prophet <4396 prophetes>.
- Matthew 16:14 And they said, "Some *say* John the Baptist; and others, Elijah; but still others, Jeremiah, or one of the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**."
- Matthew 21:4 This took place to fulfill what was spoken through the prophet **<4396 prophetes>**:
- Matthew 21:11 And the crowds were saying, "This is the prophet **<4396 prophetes>** Jesus, from Nazareth in Galilee."
- Matthew 21:26 "But if we say, 'From men,' we fear the people; for they all regard John as a prophet **<4396 prophetes>**."
- Matthew 21:46 When they sought to seize Him, they feared the people, because they considered Him to be a prophet **<4396 prophetes>**.
- Matthew 22:40 "On these two commandments depend the whole Law and the Prophets <4396 prophetes>."
- Matthew 23:29 "Woe to you, scribes and Pharisees, hypocrites! For you build the tombs of the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** and adorn the monuments of the righteous,
- Matthew 23:30 and say, 'If we had been *living* in the days of our fathers, we would not have been partners with them in *shedding* the blood of the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**.'
- Matthew 23:31 "So you testify against yourselves, that you are sons of those who murdered the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**.
- Matthew 23:34 "Therefore, behold, I am sending you prophets <4396 prophetes> and wise men and scribes; some of them you will kill and crucify, and some of them you will scourge in your synagogues, and persecute from city to city,
- Matthew 23:37 "Jerusalem, Jerusalem, who kills the prophets <4396 prophetes> and stones those who are sent to her! How often I wanted to gather your children together, the way a hen gathers her chicks under her wings, and you were unwilling.
- Matthew 24:15 "Therefore when you see the ABOMINATION OF DESOLATION which was spoken of through Daniel the prophet <4396 prophetes>, standing in the holy place (let the reader understand),

- Matthew 26:56 "But all this has taken place to fulfill the Scriptures of the prophets <4396 prophetes>." Then all the disciples left Him and fled.
- Matthew 27:9 Then that which was spoken through Jeremiah the prophet <4396 prophetes> was fulfilled: "AND THEY TOOK THE THIRTY PIECES OF SILVER, THE PRICE OF THE ONE WHOSE PRICE HAD BEEN SET by the sons of Israel;
- Mark 1:2 As it is written in Isaiah the prophet <4396 prophetes>: "BEHOLD, I SEND MY MESSENGER AHEAD OF YOU, WHO WILL PREPARE YOUR WAY;
- Mark 6:4 Jesus said to them, "A prophet **<4396 prophetes>** is not without honor except in his hometown and among his *own* relatives and in his *own* household."
- Mark 6:15 But others were saying, "He is Elijah." And others were saying, "He is a prophet <4396 prophetes>, like one of the prophets <4396 prophetes> of old."
- Mark 8:28 They told Him, saying, "John the Baptist; and others *say* Elijah; but others, one of the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**."
- Mark 11:32 "But shall we say, 'From men'?"—they were afraid of the people, for everyone considered John to have been a real prophet **<4396 prophetes>**.
- Luke 1:70 As He spoke by the mouth of His holy prophets <4396 prophetes> from of old—
- Luke 1:76 "And you, child, will be called the prophet <4396 prophetes> of the Most High; For you will go on BEFORE THE LORD TO PREPARE HIS WAYS;
- Luke 3:4 as it is written in the book of the words of Isaiah the prophet <4396 prophetes>, "THE VOICE OF ONE CRYING IN THE WILDERNESS, 'MAKE READY THE WAY OF THE LORD, MAKE HIS PATHS STRAIGHT.
- Luke 4:17 And the book of the prophet **<4396 prophetes>** Isaiah was handed to Him. And He opened the book and found the place where it was written,
- Luke 4:24 And He said, "Truly I say to you, no prophet **<4396 prophetes>** is welcome in his hometown.
- Luke 4:27 "And there were many lepers in Israel in the time of Elisha the prophet <4396 prophetes>; and none of them was cleansed, but only Naaman the Syrian."
- Luke 6:23 "Be glad in that day and leap *for joy,* for behold, your reward is great in heaven. For in the same way their fathers used to treat the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**.
- Luke 7:16 Fear gripped them all, and they *began* glorifying God, saying, "A great prophet **<4396 prophetes>** has arisen among us!" and, "God has visited His people!"
- Luke 7:26 "But what did you go out to see? A prophet **<4396 prophetes>**? Yes, I say to you, and one who is more than a prophet **<4396 prophetes>**.
- Luke 7:39 Now when the Pharisee who had invited Him saw this, he said to himself, "If this man were a prophet <4396 prophetes> He would know who and what sort of person this woman is who is touching Him, that she is a sinner."
- Luke 9:8 and by some that Elijah had appeared, and by others that one of the prophets <4396 prophetes> of old had risen again.
- Luke 9:19 They answered and said, "John the Baptist, and others *say* Elijah; but others, that one of the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** of old has risen again."
- Luke 10:24 for I say to you, that many prophets <4396 prophetes> and kings wished to see the things which you see, and did not see them, and to hear the things which you hear, and did not hear them."

- Luke 11:47 "Woe to you! For you build the tombs of the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**, and *it was* your fathers *who* killed them.
- Luke 11:49 "For this reason also the wisdom of God said, 'I will send to them prophets <4396 prophetes> and apostles, and *some* of them they will kill and *some* they will persecute,
- Luke 11:50 so that the blood of all the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**, shed since the foundation of the world, may be charged against this generation,
- Luke 13:28 "In that place there will be weeping and gnashing of teeth when you see Abraham and Isaac and Jacob and all the prophets <4396 prophetes> in the kingdom of God, but yourselves being thrown out.
- Luke 13:33 "Nevertheless I must journey on today and tomorrow and the next *day;* for it cannot be that a prophet **<4396 prophetes>** would perish outside of Jerusalem.
- Luke 13:34 "O Jerusalem, Jerusalem, *the city* that kills the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** and stones those sent to her! How often I wanted to gather your children together, just as a hen *gathers* her brood under her wings, and you would not *have it!*
- Luke 16:16 "The Law and the Prophets <4396 prophetes> were proclaimed until John; since that time the gospel of the kingdom of God has been preached, and everyone is forcing his way into it.
- Luke 16:29 "But Abraham *said, 'They have Moses and the Prophets <4396 prophetes>; let them hear them.'
- Luke 16:31 "But he said to him, 'If they do not listen to Moses and the Prophets <4396 prophetes>, they will not be persuaded even if someone rises from the dead."
- Luke 18:31 Then He took the twelve aside and said to them, "Behold, we are going up to Jerusalem, and all things which are written through the prophets <4396 prophetes> about the Son of Man will be accomplished.
- Luke 20:6 "But if we say, 'From men,' all the people will stone us to death, for they are convinced that John was a prophet <4396 prophetes>."
- Luke 24:19 And He said to them, "What things?" And they said to Him, "The things about Jesus the Nazarene, who was a prophet **<4396 prophetes>** mighty in deed and word in the sight of God and all the people,
- Luke 24:25 And He said to them, "O foolish men and slow of heart to believe in all that the prophets <4396 prophetes> have spoken!
- Luke 24:27 Then beginning with Moses and with all the prophets <4396 prophetes>, He explained to them the things concerning Himself in all the Scriptures.
- Luke 24:44 Now He said to them, "These are My words which I spoke to you while I was still with you, that all things which are written about Me in the Law of Moses and the Prophets <4396 prophetes> and the Psalms must be fulfilled."
- John 1:21 They asked him, "What then? Are you Elijah?" And he *said, "I am not." "Are you the Prophet <4396 prophetes>?" And he answered, "No."
- John 1:23 He said, "I am A VOICE OF ONE CRYING IN THE WILDERNESS, 'MAKE STRAIGHT THE WAY OF THE LORD,' as Isaiah the prophet **<4396 prophetes>** said."
- John 1:25 They asked him, and said to him, "Why then are you baptizing, if you are not the Christ, nor Elijah, nor the Prophet **<4396 prophetes>**?"

- John 1:45 Philip *found Nathanael and *said to him, "We have found Him of whom Moses in the Law and *also* the Prophets **<4396 prophetes>** wrote—Jesus of Nazareth, the son of Joseph."
- John 4:19 The woman *said to Him, "Sir, I perceive that You are a prophet <4396 prophetes>.
- John 4:44 For Jesus Himself testified that a prophet **<4396 prophetes>** has no honor in his own country.
- John 6:14 Therefore when the people saw the sign which He had performed, they said, "This is truly the Prophet **<4396 prophetes>** who is to come into the world."
- John 6:45 "It is written in the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**, 'AND THEY SHALL ALL BE TAUGHT OF GOD.' Everyone who has heard and learned from the Father, comes to Me.
- John 7:40 *Some* of the people therefore, when they heard these words, were saying, "This certainly is the Prophet **<4396 prophetes>**."
- John 7:52 They answered him, "You are not also from Galilee, are you? Search, and see that no prophet **<4396 prophetes>** arises out of Galilee."
- John 8:52 The Jews said to Him, "Now we know that You have a demon. Abraham died, and the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** *also;* and You say, 'If anyone keeps My word, he will never taste of death.'
- John 8:53 "Surely You are not greater than our father Abraham, who died? The prophets **<4396 prophetes>** died too; whom do You make Yourself out *to be?*"
- John 9:17 So they *said to the blind man again, "What do you say about Him, since He opened your eyes?" And he said, "He is a prophet <4396 prophetes>."
- John 12:38 *This was* to fulfill the word of Isaiah the prophet **<4396 prophetes>** which he spoke: "LORD, WHO HAS BELIEVED OUR REPORT? AND TO WHOM HAS THE ARM OF THE LORD BEEN REVEALED?"
- Acts 2:16 but this is what was spoken of through the prophet **<4396 prophetes>** Joel:
- Acts 2:30 "And so, because he was a prophet <4396 prophetes> and knew that GOD HAD SWORN TO HIM WITH AN OATH TO SEAT *one* OF HIS DESCENDANTS ON HIS THRONE.
- Acts 3:18 "But the things which God announced beforehand by the mouth of all the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**, that His Christ would suffer, He has thus fulfilled.
- Acts 3:21 whom heaven must receive until *the* period of restoration of all things about which God spoke by the mouth of His holy prophets **<4396 prophetes>** from ancient time.
- Acts 3:22 "Moses said, 'THE LORD GOD WILL RAISE UP FOR YOU A PROPHET <4396 prophetes> LIKE ME FROM YOUR BRETHREN; TO HIM YOU SHALL GIVE HEED to everything He says to you.
- Acts 3:23 'And it will be that every soul that does not heed that prophet **<4396**prophetes> shall be utterly destroyed from among the people.'
- Acts 3:24 "And likewise, all the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** who have spoken, from Samuel and *his* successors onward, also announced these days.
- Acts 3:25 "It is you who are the sons of the prophets <4396 prophetes> and of the covenant which God made with your fathers, saying to Abraham, 'AND IN YOUR SEED ALL THE FAMILIES OF THE EARTH SHALL BE BLESSED.'

- Acts 7:37 "This is the Moses who said to the sons of Israel, 'GOD WILL RAISE UP FOR YOU A PROPHET **<4396 prophetes>** LIKE ME FROM YOUR BRETHREN.'
- Acts 7:42 "But God turned away and delivered them up to serve the host of heaven; as it is written in the book of the prophets <4396 prophetes>, 'IT WAS NOT TO ME THAT YOU OFFERED VICTIMS AND SACRIFICES FORTY YEARS IN THE WILDERNESS, WAS IT, O HOUSE OF ISRAEL?
- Acts 7:48 "However, the Most High does not dwell in *houses* made by *human* hands; as the prophet **<4396 prophetes>** says:
- Acts 7:52 "Which one of the prophets <4396 prophetes> did your fathers not persecute? They killed those who had previously announced the coming of the Righteous One, whose betrayers and murderers you have now become;
- Acts 8:28 and he was returning and sitting in his chariot, and was reading the prophet <4396 prophetes> Isaiah.
- Acts 8:30 Philip ran up and heard him reading Isaiah the prophet **<4396 prophetes>**, and said, "Do you understand what you are reading?"
- Acts 8:34 The eunuch answered Philip and said, "Please *tell me*, of whom does the prophet **<4396 prophetes>** say this? Of himself or of someone else?"
- Acts 10:43 "Of Him all the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** bear witness that through His name everyone who believes in Him receives forgiveness of sins."
- Acts 11:27 Now at this time some prophets **<4396 prophetes>** came down from Jerusalem to Antioch.
- Acts 13:1 Now there were at Antioch, in the church that was *there,* prophets <4396 prophetes> and teachers: Barnabas, and Simeon who was called Niger, and Lucius of Cyrene, and Manaen who had been brought up with Herod the tetrarch, and Saul.
- Acts 13:15 After the reading of the Law and the Prophets <4396 prophetes> the synagogue officials sent to them, saying, "Brethren, if you have any word of exhortation for the people, say it."
- Acts 13:20 "After these things He gave *them* judges until Samuel the prophet **<4396 prophetes>**.
- Acts 13:27 "For those who live in Jerusalem, and their rulers, recognizing neither Him nor the utterances of the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** which are read every Sabbath, fulfilled *these* by condemning *Him.*
- Acts 13:40 "Therefore take heed, so that the thing spoken of in the Prophets **<4396 prophetes>** may not come upon *you:*
- Acts 15:15 "With this the words of the Prophets **<4396 prophetes>** agree, just as it is written.
- Acts 15:32 Judas and Silas, also being prophets **<4396 prophetes>** themselves, encouraged and strengthened the brethren with a lengthy message.
- Acts 21:10 As we were staying there for some days, a prophet **<4396 prophetes>** named Agabus came down from Judea.
- Acts 24:14 "But this I admit to you, that according to the Way which they call a sect I do serve the God of our fathers, believing everything that is in accordance with the Law and that is written in the Prophets <4396 prophetes>;
- Acts 26:22 "So, having obtained help from God, I stand to this day testifying both to small and great, stating nothing but what the Prophets <4396 prophetes> and Moses said was going to take place;

- Acts 26:27 "King Agrippa, do you believe the Prophets **<4396 prophetes>**? I know that you do."
- Acts 28:23 When they had set a day for Paul, they came to him at his lodging in large numbers; and he was explaining to them by solemnly testifying about the kingdom of God and trying to persuade them concerning Jesus, from both the Law of Moses and from the Prophets <4396 prophetes>, from morning until evening.
- Acts 28:25 And when they did not agree with one another, they *began* leaving after Paul had spoken one *parting* word, "The Holy Spirit rightly spoke through Isaiah the prophet **<4396 prophetes>** to your fathers,
- Romans 1:2 which He promised beforehand through His prophets <4396 prophetes> in the holy Scriptures,
- Romans 3:21 But now apart from the Law *the* righteousness of God has been manifested, being witnessed by the Law and the Prophets **<4396 prophetes>**,
- Romans 11:3 "Lord, THEY HAVE KILLED YOUR PROPHETS <4396 prophetes>, THEY HAVE TORN DOWN YOUR ALTARS, AND I ALONE AM LEFT, AND THEY ARE SEEKING MY LIFE."
- 1 Corinthians 12:28 And God has appointed in the church, first apostles, second prophets **<4396 prophetes>**, third teachers, then miracles, then gifts of healings, helps, administrations, *various* kinds of tongues.
- 1 Corinthians 12:29 All are not apostles, are they? All are not prophets <4396 prophetes>, are they? All are not teachers, are they? All are not workers of miracles, are they?
- 1 Corinthians 14:29 Let two or three prophets **<4396 prophetes>** speak, and let the others pass judgment.
- 1 Corinthians 14:32 and the spirits of prophets **<4396 prophetes>** are subject to prophets **<4396 prophetes>**;
- 1 Corinthians 14:37 If anyone thinks he is a prophet **<4396 prophetes>** or spiritual, let him recognize that the things which I write to you are the Lord's commandment.
- Ephesians 2:20 having been built on the foundation of the apostles and prophets <4396 prophetes>, Christ Jesus Himself being the corner *stone*,
- Ephesians 3:5 which in other generations was not made known to the sons of men, as it has now been revealed to His holy apostles and prophets <4396 prophetes> in the Spirit;
- Ephesians 4:11 And He gave some as apostles, and some as prophets <4396 prophetes>, and some as evangelists, and some as pastors and teachers,
- 1 Thessalonians 2:15 who both killed the Lord Jesus and the prophets <4396 prophetes>, and drove us out. They are not pleasing to God, but hostile to all men,
- Titus 1:12 One of themselves, a prophet **<4396 prophetes>** of their own, said, "Cretans are always liars, evil beasts, lazy gluttons."
- Hebrews 1:1 God, after He spoke long ago to the fathers in the prophets <4396 prophetes> in many portions and in many ways,
- Hebrews 11:32 And what more shall I say? For time will fail me if I tell of Gideon, Barak, Samson, Jephthah, of David and Samuel and the prophets <4396 prophetes>,
- James 5:10 As an example, brethren, of suffering and patience, take the prophets <4396 prophetes> who spoke in the name of the Lord.

- 1 Peter 1:10 As to this salvation, the prophets **<4396 prophetes>** who prophesied of the grace that *would come* to you made careful searches and inquiries,
- 2 Peter 2:16 but he received a rebuke for his own transgression, *for* a mute donkey, speaking with a voice of a man, restrained the madness of the prophet **<4396 prophetes>**.
- 2 Peter 3:2 that you should remember the words spoken beforehand by the holy prophets <4396 prophetes> and the commandment of the Lord and Savior *spoken* by your apostles.
- Revelation 10:7 but in the days of the voice of the seventh angel, when he is about to sound, then the mystery of God is finished, as He preached to His servants the prophets <4396 prophetes>.
- Revelation 11:10 And those who dwell on the earth *will* rejoice over them and celebrate; and they will send gifts to one another, because these two prophets <4396 prophetes> tormented those who dwell on the earth.
- Revelation 11:18 "And the nations were enraged, and Your wrath came, and the time *came* for the dead to be judged, and *the time* to reward Your bond-servants the prophets <4396 prophetes> and the saints and those who fear Your name, the small and the great, and to destroy those who destroy the earth."
- Revelation 16:6 for they poured out the blood of saints and prophets <4396 prophetes>, and You have given them blood to drink. They deserve it."
- Revelation 18:20 "Rejoice over her, O heaven, and you saints and apostles and prophets <4396 prophetes>, because God has pronounced judgment for you against her."
- Revelation 18:24 "And in her was found the blood of prophets <4396 prophetes> and of saints and of all who have been slain on the earth."
- Revelation 22:6 And he said to me, "These words are faithful and true"; and the Lord, the God of the spirits of the prophets **<4396 prophetes>**, sent His angel to show to His bond-servants the things which must soon take place.
- Revelation 22:9 But he *said to me, "Do not do that. I am a fellow servant of yours and of your brethren the prophets <4396 prophetes> and of those who heed the words of this book. Worship God."

4394 propheteia (prof-ay-ti'-ah)

4397 prophetikos (prof-ay-tik-os')

- Romans 16:26 but now is manifested, and by the Scriptures of the **prophets <4397 prophetikos>**, according to the commandment of the eternal God, has been made known to all the nations, *leading* to obedience of faith;
- 2 Peter 1:19 So we have the **prophetic <4397 prophetikos>** word *made* more sure, to which you do well to pay attention as to a lamp shining in a dark place, until the day dawns and the morning star arises in your hearts.
- Matthew 13:14 "In their case the prophecy <4394 propheteia> of Isaiah is being fulfilled, which says, 'YOU WILL KEEP ON HEARING, BUT WILL NOT UNDERSTAND; YOU WILL KEEP ON SEEING, BUT WILL NOT PERCEIVE;

- Romans 12:6 Since we have gifts that differ according to the grace given to us, each of us is to exercise them accordingly: if prophecy <4394 propheteia>, according to the proportion of his faith;
- 1 Corinthians 12:10 and to another the effecting of miracles, and to another prophecy <4394 propheteia>, and to another the distinguishing of spirits, to another *various* kinds of tongues, and to another the interpretation of tongues.
- 1 Corinthians 13:2 If I have the gift of prophecy <4394 propheteia>, and know all mysteries and all knowledge; and if I have all faith, so as to remove mountains, but do not have love, I am nothing.
- 1 Corinthians 13:8 Love never fails; but if *there are gifts of* prophecy **<4394 propheteia>**, they will be done away; if *there are* tongues, they will cease; if *there is* knowledge, it will be done away.
- 1 Corinthians 14:6 But now, brethren, if I come to you speaking in tongues, what will I profit you unless I speak to you either by way of revelation or of knowledge or of prophecy <4394 propheteia> or of teaching?
- 1 Corinthians 14:22 So then tongues are for a sign, not to those who believe but to unbelievers; but prophecy **<4394 propheteia>** *is for a sign*, not to unbelievers but to those who believe.
- 1 Thessalonians 5:20 do not despise prophetic **<4394 propheteia>** utterances **<4394 propheteia>**.
- 1 Timothy 1:18 This command I entrust to you, Timothy, *my* son, in accordance with the prophecies <4394 propheteia> previously made concerning you, that by them you fight the good fight,
- 1 Timothy 4:14 Do not neglect the spiritual gift within you, which was bestowed on you through prophetic <4394 propheteia> utterance <4394 propheteia> with the laying on of hands by the presbytery.
- 2 Peter 1:20 But know this first of all, that no prophecy **<4394 propheteia>** of Scripture is *a matter* of one's own interpretation,
- 2 Peter 1:21 for no prophecy **<4394 propheteia>** was ever made by an act of human will, but men moved by the Holy Spirit spoke from God.
- Revelation 1:3 Blessed is he who reads and those who hear the words of the prophecy <4394 propheteia>, and heed the things which are written in it; for the time is near.
- Revelation 11:6 These have the power to shut up the sky, so that rain will not fall during the days of their prophesying **<4394 propheteia>**; and they have power over the waters to turn them into blood, and to strike the earth with every plague, as often as they desire.
- Revelation 19:10 Then I fell at his feet to worship him. But he *said to me, "Do not do that; I am a fellow servant of yours and your brethren who hold the testimony of Jesus; worship God. For the testimony of Jesus is the spirit of prophecy <4394 propheteia>."
- Revelation 22:7 "And behold, I am coming quickly. Blessed is he who heeds the words of the prophecy <4394 propheteia> of this book."
- Revelation 22:10 And he *said to me, "Do not seal up the words of the prophecy **<4394 propheteia>** of this book, for the time is near.

- Revelation 22:18 I testify to everyone who hears the words of the prophecy <4394 propheteia> of this book: if anyone adds to them, God will add to him the plagues which are written in this book:
- Revelation 22:19 and if anyone takes away from the words of the book of this prophecy <4394 propheteia>, God will take away his part from the tree of life and from the holy city, which are written in this book.

4395 propheteuo (prof-ate-yoo'-o)

- Matthew 7:22 "Many will say to Me on that day, 'Lord, Lord, did we not prophesy <4395 **propheteuo**> in Your name, and in Your name cast out demons, and in Your name perform many miracles?'
- Matthew 11:13 "For all the prophets and the Law prophesied **<4395 propheteuo>** until John.
- Matthew 15:7 "You hypocrites, rightly did Isaiah prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>** of you: Matthew 26:68 and said, "Prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>** to us, You Christ; who is the one who hit You?"
- Mark 7:6 And He said to them, "Rightly did Isaiah prophesy <4395 propheteuo> of you hypocrites, as it is written: 'THIS PEOPLE HONORS ME WITH THEIR LIPS, BUT THEIR HEART IS FAR AWAY FROM ME.
- Mark 14:65 Some began to spit at Him, and to blindfold Him, and to beat Him with their fists, and to say to Him, "Prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>!**" And the officers received Him with slaps *in the face*.
- Luke 1:67 And his father Zacharias was filled with the Holy Spirit, and prophesied <4395 propheteuo>, saying:
- Luke 22:64 and they blindfolded Him and were asking Him, saying, "Prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>**, who is the one who hit You?"
- John 11:51 Now he did not say this on his own initiative, but being high priest that year, he prophesied **<4395 propheteuo>** that Jesus was going to die for the nation,
- Acts 2:17 'AND IT SHALL BE IN THE LAST DAYS,' God says, 'THAT I WILL POUR FORTH OF MY SPIRIT ON ALL MANKIND; AND YOUR SONS AND YOUR DAUGHTERS SHALL PROPHESY **<4395 propheteuo>**, AND YOUR YOUNG MEN SHALL SEE VISIONS, AND YOUR OLD MEN SHALL DREAM DREAMS;
- Acts 2:18 EVEN ON MY BONDSLAVES, BOTH MEN AND WOMEN, I WILL IN THOSE DAYS POUR FORTH OF MY SPIRIT And they shall prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>**.
- Acts 19:6 And when Paul had laid his hands upon them, the Holy Spirit came on them, and they *began* speaking with tongues and prophesying **<4395 propheteuo>**.
- Acts 21:9 Now this man had four virgin daughters who were prophetesses **<4395 propheteuo>**.
- 1 Corinthians 11:4 Every man who has *something* on his head while praying or prophesying **<4395 propheteuo>** disgraces his head.
- 1 Corinthians 11:5 But every woman who has her head uncovered while praying or prophesying **<4395 propheteuo>** disgraces her head, for she is one and the same as the woman whose head is shaved.
- 1 Corinthians 13:9 For we know in part and we prophesy <4395 propheteuo> in part;

- 1 Corinthians 14:1 Pursue love, yet desire earnestly spiritual *gifts*, but especially that you may prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>**.
- 1 Corinthians 14:3 But one who prophesies **<4395 propheteuo>** speaks to men for edification and exhortation and consolation.
- 1 Corinthians 14:4 One who speaks in a tongue edifies himself; but one who prophesies **<4395 propheteuo>** edifies the church.
- 1 Corinthians 14:5 Now I wish that you all spoke in tongues, but *even* more that you would prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>**; and greater is one who prophesies **<4395 propheteuo>** than one who speaks in tongues, unless he interprets, so that the church may receive edifying.
- 1 Corinthians 14:24 But if all prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>**, and an unbeliever or an ungifted man enters, he is convicted by all, he is called to account by all;
- 1 Corinthians 14:31 For you can all prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>** one by one, so that all may learn and all may be exhorted;
- 1 Corinthians 14:39 Therefore, my brethren, desire earnestly to prophesy **<4395 propheteuo>**, and do not forbid to speak in tongues.
- 1 Peter 1:10 As to this salvation, the prophets who prophesied **<4395 propheteuo>** of the grace that *would come* to you made careful searches and inquiries,
- Jude 1:14 *It was* also about these men *that* Enoch, *in* the seventh *generation* from Adam, prophesied **<4395 propheteuo>**, saying, "Behold, the Lord came with many thousands of His holy ones,
- Revelation 10:11 And they *said to me, "You must prophesy <4395 propheteuo> again concerning many peoples and nations and tongues and kings."
- Revelation 11:3 "And I will grant *authority* to my two witnesses, and they will prophesy <4395 propheteuo> for twelve hundred and sixty days, clothed in sackcloth."

5578 pseudoprophetes (psyoo-dop-rof-ay'-tace)

- Matthew 7:15 "Beware of the **false prophets <5578 pseudoprophetes>**, who come to you in sheep's clothing, but inwardly are ravenous wolves.
- Matthew 24:11 "Many false prophets <5578 pseudoprophetes> will arise and will mislead many.
- Matthew 24:24 "For false Christs and **false prophets <5578 pseudoprophetes>** will arise and will show great signs and wonders, so as to mislead, if possible, even the elect.
- Mark 13:22 for false Christs and **false prophets <5578 pseudoprophetes>** will arise, and will show signs and wonders, in order to lead astray, if possible, the elect.
- Luke 6:26 "Woe *to you* when all men speak well of you, for their fathers used to treat the **false prophets <5578 pseudoprophetes>** in the same way.
- Acts 13:6 When they had gone through the whole island as far as Paphos, they found a magician, a Jewish false <5578> prophet <5578> whose name was Bar-Jesus,
- 2 Peter 2:1 But **false prophets <5578 pseudoprophetes>** also arose among the people, just as there will also be false teachers among you, who will secretly

- introduce destructive heresies, even denying the Master who bought them, bringing swift destruction upon themselves.
- 1 John 4:1 Beloved, do not believe every spirit, but test the spirits to see whether they are from God, because many **false prophets <5578 pseudoprophetes>** have gone out into the world.
- Revelation 16:13 And I saw *coming* out of the mouth of the dragon and out of the mouth of the beast and out of the mouth of the **false prophet <5578**pseudoprophetes>, three unclean spirits like frogs;
- Revelation 19:20 And the beast was seized, and with him the **false prophet <5578 pseudoprophetes>** who performed the signs in his presence, by which he deceived those who had received the mark of the beast and those who worshiped his image; these two were thrown alive into the lake of fire which burns with brimstone.
- Revelation 20:10 And the devil who deceived them was thrown into the lake of fire and brimstone, where the beast and the **false prophet <5578 pseudoprophetes>** are also; and they will be tormented day and night forever and ever.

Old Testament Scriptures

05031 n@biy'ah (neb-ee-yaw')

- Exodus 15:20 Miriam the **prophetess <05031 n@biy'ah>**, Aaron's sister, took the timbrel in her hand, and all the women went out after her with timbrels and with dancing.
- Judges 4:4 Now Deborah, a **prophetess <05031 n@biy'ah>**, the wife of Lappidoth, was judging Israel at that time.
- 2 Kings 22:14 So Hilkiah the priest, Ahikam, Achbor, Shaphan, and Asaiah went to Huldah the **prophetess <05031 n@biy'ah>**, the wife of Shallum the son of Tikvah, the son of Harhas, keeper of the wardrobe (now she lived in Jerusalem in the Second Quarter); and they spoke to her.
- 2 Chronicles 34:22 So Hilkiah and *those* whom the king had told went to Huldah the **prophetess <05031 n@biy'ah>**, the wife of Shallum the son of Tokhath, the son of Hasrah, the keeper of the wardrobe (now she lived in Jerusalem in the Second Quarter); and they spoke to her regarding this.
- Nehemiah 6:14 Remember, O my God, Tobiah and Sanballat according to these works of theirs, and also Noadiah the **prophetess <05031 n@biy'ah>** and the rest of the prophets who were *trying* to frighten me.
- Isaiah 8:3 So I approached the **prophetess <05031 n@biy'ah>**, and she conceived and gave birth to a son. Then the LORD said to me, "Name him Maher-shalal-hash-baz:

05030 nabiy' (naw-bee')

05029 n@biy' nebi (Aramaic) (neb-ee')

- Genesis 20:7 "Now therefore, restore the man's wife, for he is a prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, and he will pray for you and you will live. But if you do not restore *her*, know that you shall surely die, you and all who are yours."
- Exodus 7:1 Then the LORD said to Moses, "See, I make you as God to Pharaoh, and your brother Aaron shall be your prophet <05030 nabiy'>.
- Numbers 11:29 But Moses said to him, "Are you jealous for my sake? Would that all the LORD'S people were prophets <05030 nabiy'>, that the LORD would put His Spirit upon them!"
- Numbers 12:6 He said, "Hear now My words: If there is a prophet <05030 nabiy'> among you, I, the LORD, shall make Myself known to him in a vision. I shall speak with him in a dream.
- Deuteronomy 13:1 "If a prophet <05030 nabiy'> or a dreamer of dreams arises among you and gives you a sign or a wonder,
- Deuteronomy 13:3 you shall not listen to the words of that prophet <05030 nabiy'> or that dreamer of dreams; for the LORD your God is testing you to find out if you love the LORD your God with all your heart and with all your soul.
- Deuteronomy 13:5 "But that prophet <05030 nabiy'> or that dreamer of dreams shall be put to death, because he has counseled rebellion against the LORD your God who brought you from the land of Egypt and redeemed you from the house of slavery, to seduce you from the way in which the LORD your God commanded you to walk. So you shall purge the evil from among you.
- Deuteronomy 18:15 "The LORD your God will raise up for you a prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** like me from among you, from your countrymen, you shall listen to him.
- Deuteronomy 18:18 'I will raise up a prophet <05030 nabiy'> from among their countrymen like you, and I will put My words in his mouth, and he shall speak to them all that I command him.
- Deuteronomy 18:20 'But the prophet <05030 nabiy'> who speaks a word presumptuously in My name which I have not commanded him to speak, or which he speaks in the name of other gods, that prophet <05030 nabiy'> shall die.'
- Deuteronomy 18:22 "When a prophet <05030 nabiy'> speaks in the name of the LORD, if the thing does not come about or come true, that is the thing which the LORD has not spoken. The prophet <05030 nabiy'> has spoken it presumptuously; you shall not be afraid of him.
- Deuteronomy 34:10 Since that time no prophet <05030 nabiy'> has risen in Israel like Moses, whom the LORD knew face to face,
- Judges 6:8 that the LORD sent a prophet <05030 nabiy'> to the sons of Israel, and he said to them, "Thus says the LORD, the God of Israel, 'It was I who brought you up from Egypt and brought you out from the house of slavery.
- 1 Samuel 3:20 All Israel from Dan even to Beersheba knew that Samuel was confirmed as a prophet <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD.

- 1 Samuel 9:9 (Formerly in Israel, when a man went to inquire of God, he used to say, "Come, and let us go to the seer"; for *he who is called* a prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** now was formerly called a seer.)
- 1 Samuel 10:5 "Afterward you will come to the hill of God where the Philistine garrison is; and it shall be as soon as you have come there to the city, that you will meet a group of prophets <05030 nabiy'> coming down from the high place with harp, tambourine, flute, and a lyre before them, and they will be prophesying.
- 1 Samuel 10:10 When they came to the hill there, behold, a group of prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** met him; and the Spirit of God came upon him mightily, so that he prophesied among them.
- 1 Samuel 10:11 It came about, when all who knew him previously saw that he prophesied now with the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, that the people said to one another, "What has happened to the son of Kish? Is Saul also among the prophets <05030 nabiy'>?"
- 1 Samuel 10:12 A man there said, "Now, who is their father?" Therefore it became a proverb: "Is Saul also among the prophets <05030 nabiy'>?"
- 1 Samuel 19:20 Then Saul sent messengers to take David, but when they saw the company of the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** prophesying, with Samuel standing *and* presiding over them, the Spirit of God came upon the messengers of Saul; and they also prophesied.
- 1 Samuel 19:24 He also stripped off his clothes, and he too prophesied before Samuel and lay down naked all that day and all that night. Therefore they say, "Is Saul also among the prophets <05030 nabiy'>?"
- 1 Samuel 22:5 The prophet **<05030** nabiy'> Gad said to David, "Do not stay in the stronghold; depart, and go into the land of Judah." So David departed and went into the forest of Hereth.
- 1 Samuel 28:6 When Saul inquired of the LORD, the LORD did not answer him, either by dreams or by Urim or by prophets <05030 nabiy'>.
- 1 Samuel 28:15 Then Samuel said to Saul, "Why have you disturbed me by bringing me up?" And Saul answered, "I am greatly distressed; for the Philistines are waging war against me, and God has departed from me and no longer answers me, either through prophets <05030 nabiy'> or by dreams; therefore I have called you, that you may make known to me what I should do."
- 2 Samuel 7:2 that the king said to Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, "See now, I dwell in a house of cedar, but the ark of God dwells within tent curtains."
- 2 Samuel 12:25 and sent *word* through Nathan the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, and he named him Jedidiah for the LORD'S sake.
- 2 Samuel 24:11 When David arose in the morning, the word of the LORD came to the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Gad, David's seer, saying,
- 1 Kings 1:8 But Zadok the priest, Benaiah the son of Jehoiada, Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, Shimei, Rei, and the mighty men who belonged to David, were not with Adonijah.
- 1 Kings 1:10 But he did not invite Nathan the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, Benaiah, the mighty men, and Solomon his brother.
- 1 Kings 1:22 Behold, while she was still speaking with the king, Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'> came in.

- 1 Kings 1:23 They told the king, saying, "Here is Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>." And when he came in before the king, he prostrated himself before the king with his face to the ground.
- 1 Kings 1:32 Then King David said, "Call to me Zadok the priest, Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, and Benaiah the son of Jehoiada." And they came into the king's presence.
- 1 Kings 1:34 "Let Zadok the priest and Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'> anoint him there as king over Israel, and blow the trumpet and say, 'Long live King Solomon!'
- 1 Kings 1:38 So Zadok the priest, Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, Benaiah the son of Jehoiada, the Cherethites, and the Pelethites went down and had Solomon ride on King David's mule, and brought him to Gihon.
- 1 Kings 1:44 "The king has also sent with him Zadok the priest, Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, Benaiah the son of Jehoiada, the Cherethites, and the Pelethites; and they have made him ride on the king's mule.
- 1 Kings 1:45 "Zadok the priest and Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'> have anointed him king in Gihon, and they have come up from there rejoicing, so that the city is in an uproar. This is the noise which you have heard.
- 1 Kings 11:29 It came about at that time, when Jeroboam went out of Jerusalem, that the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Ahijah the Shilonite found him on the road. Now Ahijah had clothed himself with a new cloak; and both of them were alone in the field.
- 1 Kings 13:11 Now an old prophet <05030 nabiy'> was living in Bethel; and his sons came and told him all the deeds which the man of God had done that day in Bethel; the words which he had spoken to the king, these also they related to their father.
- 1 Kings 13:18 He said to him, "I also am a prophet <05030 nabiy'> like you, and an angel spoke to me by the word of the LORD, saying, 'Bring him back with you to your house, that he may eat bread and drink water.'" But he lied to him.
- 1 Kings 13:20 Now it came about, as they were sitting down at the table, that the word of the LORD came to the prophet <05030 nabiy'> who had brought him back;
- 1 Kings 13:23 It came about after he had eaten bread and after he had drunk, that he saddled the donkey for him, for the prophet <05030 nabiy'> whom he had brought back.
- 1 Kings 13:25 And behold, men passed by and saw the body thrown on the road, and the lion standing beside the body; so they came and told *it* in the city where the old prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** lived.
- 1 Kings 13:26 Now when the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** who brought him back from the way heard *it*, he said, "It is the man of God, who disobeyed the command of the LORD; therefore the LORD has given him to the lion, which has torn him and killed him, according to the word of the LORD which He spoke to him."
- 1 Kings 13:29 So the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** took up the body of the man of God and laid it on the donkey and brought it back, and he came to the city of the old prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** to mourn and to bury him.
- 1 Kings 14:2 Jeroboam said to his wife, "Arise now, and disguise yourself so that they will not know that you are the wife of Jeroboam, and go to Shiloh; behold, Ahijah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> is there, who spoke concerning me *that I would be* king over this people.

- 1 Kings 14:18 All Israel buried him and mourned for him, according to the word of the LORD which He spoke through His servant Ahijah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>.
- 1 Kings 16:7 Moreover, the word of the LORD through the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Jehu the son of Hanani also came against Baasha and his household, both because of all the evil which he did in the sight of the LORD, provoking Him to anger with the work of his hands, in being like the house of Jeroboam, and because he struck it.
- 1 Kings 16:12 Thus Zimri destroyed all the household of Baasha, according to the word of the LORD, which He spoke against Baasha through Jehu the prophet <05030 nabiy'>,
- 1 Kings 18:4 for when Jezebel destroyed the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD, Obadiah took a hundred prophets <05030 nabiy'> and hid them by fifties in a cave, and provided them with bread and water.)
- 1 Kings 18:13 "Has it not been told to my master what I did when Jezebel killed the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD, that I hid a hundred prophets <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD by fifties in a cave, and provided them with bread and water?
- 1 Kings 18:19 "Now then send and gather to me all Israel at Mount Carmel, together with 450 prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Baal and 400 prophets <05030 nabiy'> of the Asherah, who eat at Jezebel's table."
- 1 Kings 18:20 So Ahab sent *a message* among all the sons of Israel and brought the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** together at Mount Carmel.
- 1 Kings 18:22 Then Elijah said to the people, "I alone am left a prophet <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD, but Baal's prophets <05030 nabiy'> are 450 men.
- 1 Kings 18:25 So Elijah said to the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Baal, "Choose one ox for yourselves and prepare it first for you are many, and call on the name of your god, but put no fire *under it.*"
- 1 Kings 18:36 At the time of the offering of the *evening* sacrifice, Elijah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> came near and said, "O LORD, the God of Abraham, Isaac and Israel, today let it be known that You are God in Israel and that I am Your servant and I have done all these things at Your word.
- 1 Kings 18:40 Then Elijah said to them, "Seize the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Baal; do not let one of them escape." So they seized them; and Elijah brought them down to the brook Kishon, and slew them there.
- 1 Kings 19:1 Now Ahab told Jezebel all that Elijah had done, and how he had killed all the prophets **<05030 nabiy**'> with the sword.
- 1 Kings 19:10 He said, "I have been very zealous for the LORD, the God of hosts; for the sons of Israel have forsaken Your covenant, torn down Your altars and killed Your prophets <05030 nabiy'> with the sword. And I alone am left; and they seek my life, to take it away."
- 1 Kings 19:14 Then he said, "I have been very zealous for the LORD, the God of hosts; for the sons of Israel have forsaken Your covenant, torn down Your altars and killed Your prophets <05030 nabiy'> with the sword. And I alone am left; and they seek my life, to take it away."
- 1 Kings 19:16 and Jehu the son of Nimshi you shall anoint king over Israel; and Elisha the son of Shaphat of Abel-meholah you shall anoint as prophet <05030 nabiy'> in your place.

- 1 Kings 20:13 Now behold, a prophet <05030 nabiy'> approached Ahab king of Israel and said, "Thus says the LORD, 'Have you seen all this great multitude? Behold, I will deliver them into your hand today, and you shall know that I am the LORD.'"
- 1 Kings 20:22 Then the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** came near to the king of Israel and said to him, "Go, strengthen yourself and observe and see what you have to do; for at the turn of the year the king of Aram will come up against you."
- 1 Kings 20:35 Now a certain man of the sons of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> said to another by the word of the LORD, "Please strike me." But the man refused to strike him.
- 1 Kings 20:38 So the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** departed and waited for the king by the way, and disguised himself with a bandage over his eyes.
- 1 Kings 20:41 Then he hastily took the bandage away from his eyes, and the king of Israel recognized him that he was of the prophets <05030 nabiy'>.
- 1 Kings 22:6 Then the king of Israel gathered the prophets <05030 nabiy'> together, about four hundred men, and said to them, "Shall I go against Ramoth-gilead to battle or shall I refrain?" And they said, "Go up, for the Lord will give *it* into the hand of the king."
- 1 Kings 22:7 But Jehoshaphat said, "Is there not yet a prophet <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD here that we may inquire of him?"
- 1 Kings 22:10 Now the king of Israel and Jehoshaphat king of Judah were sitting each on his throne, arrayed in *their* robes, at the threshing floor at the entrance of the gate of Samaria; and all the prophets **<05030 nabiy**'> were prophesying before them.
- 1 Kings 22:12 All the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** were prophesying thus, saying, "Go up to Ramoth-gilead and prosper, for the LORD will give *it* into the hand of the king."
- 1 Kings 22:13 Then the messenger who went to summon Micaiah spoke to him saying, "Behold now, the words of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> are uniformly favorable to the king. Please let your word be like the word of one of them, and speak favorably."
- 1 Kings 22:22 "The LORD said to him, 'How?' And he said, 'I will go out and be a deceiving spirit in the mouth of all his prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**.' Then He said, 'You are to entice *him* and also prevail. Go and do so.'
- 1 Kings 22:23 "Now therefore, behold, the LORD has put a deceiving spirit in the mouth of all these your prophets <05030 nabiy'>; and the LORD has proclaimed disaster against you."
- 2 Kings 2:3 Then the sons of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> who were at Bethel came out to Elisha and said to him, "Do you know that the LORD will take away your master from over you today?" And he said, "Yes, I know; be still."
- 2 Kings 2:5 The sons of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> who were at Jericho approached Elisha and said to him, "Do you know that the LORD will take away your master from over you today?" And he answered, "Yes, I know; be still."
- 2 Kings 2:7 Now fifty men of the sons of the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** went and stood opposite *them* at a distance, while the two of them stood by the Jordan.
- 2 Kings 2:15 Now when the sons of the prophets **<05030** nabiy'> who were at Jericho opposite him saw him, they said, "The spirit of Elijah rests on Elisha." And they came to meet him and bowed themselves to the ground before him.
- 2 Kings 3:11 But Jehoshaphat said, "Is there not a prophet <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD here, that we may inquire of the LORD by him?" And one of the king of

- Israel's servants answered and said, "Elisha the son of Shaphat is here, who used to pour water on the hands of Elijah."
- 2 Kings 3:13 Now Elisha said to the king of Israel, "What do I have to do with you? Go to the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of your father and to the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of your mother." And the king of Israel said to him, "No, for the LORD has called these three kings *together* to give them into the hand of Moab."
- 2 Kings 4:1 Now a certain woman of the wives of the sons of the prophets **<05030**nabiy'> cried out to Elisha, "Your servant my husband is dead, and you know that your servant feared the LORD; and the creditor has come to take my two children to be his slaves."
- 2 Kings 4:38 When Elisha returned to Gilgal, *there was* a famine in the land. As the sons of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> were sitting before him, he said to his servant, "Put on the large pot and boil stew for the sons of the prophets <05030 nabiy'>."
- 2 Kings 5:3 She said to her mistress, "I wish that my master were with the prophet <05030 nabiy'> who is in Samaria! Then he would cure him of his leprosy."
- 2 Kings 5:8 It happened when Elisha the man of God heard that the king of Israel had torn his clothes, that he sent *word* to the king, saying, "Why have you torn your clothes? Now let him come to me, and he shall know that there is a prophet **<05030** nabiy'> in Israel."
- 2 Kings 5:13 Then his servants came near and spoke to him and said, "My father, had the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** told you *to do some* great thing, would you not have done *it*? How much more *then*, when he says to you, 'Wash, and be clean'?"
- 2 Kings 5:22 He said, "All is well. My master has sent me, saying, 'Behold, just now two young men of the sons of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> have come to me from the hill country of Ephraim. Please give them a talent of silver and two changes of clothes."
- 2 Kings 6:1 Now the sons of the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** said to Elisha, "Behold now, the place before you where we are living is too limited for us.
- 2 Kings 6:12 One of his servants said, "No, my lord, O king; but Elisha, the prophet <05030 nabiy'> who is in Israel, tells the king of Israel the words that you speak in your bedroom."
- 2 Kings 9:1 Now Elisha the prophet <05030 nabiy'> called one of the sons of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> and said to him, "Gird up your loins, and take this flask of oil in your hand and go to Ramoth-gilead.
- 2 Kings 9:4 So the young man, the servant of the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, went to Ramoth-gilead.
- 2 Kings 9:7 'You shall strike the house of Ahab your master, that I may avenge the blood of My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, and the blood of all the servants of the LORD, at the hand of Jezebel.
- 2 Kings 10:19 "Now, summon all the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Baal, all his worshipers and all his priests; let no one be missing, for I have a great sacrifice for Baal; whoever is missing shall not live." But Jehu did it in cunning, so that he might destroy the worshipers of Baal.
- 2 Kings 14:25 He restored the border of Israel from the entrance of Hamath as far as the Sea of the Arabah, according to the word of the LORD, the God of Israel, which

- He spoke through His servant Jonah the son of Amittai, the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, who was of Gath-hepher.
- 2 Kings 17:13 Yet the LORD warned Israel and Judah through all His prophets <05030 nabiy'> and every seer, saying, "Turn from your evil ways and keep My commandments, My statutes according to all the law which I commanded your fathers, and which I sent to you through My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>."
- 2 Kings 17:23 until the LORD removed Israel from His sight, as He spoke through all His servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>. So Israel was carried away into exile from their own land to Assyria until this day.
- 2 Kings 19:2 Then he sent Eliakim who was over the household with Shebna the scribe and the elders of the priests, covered with sackcloth, to Isaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> the son of Amoz.
- 2 Kings 20:1 In those days Hezekiah became mortally ill. And Isaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> the son of Amoz came to him and said to him, "Thus says the LORD, 'Set your house in order, for you shall die and not live.'"
- 2 Kings 20:11 Isaiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** cried to the LORD, and He brought the shadow on the stairway back ten steps by which it had gone down on the stairway of Ahaz.
- 2 Kings 20:14 Then Isaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> came to King Hezekiah and said to him, "What did these men say, and from where have they come to you?" And Hezekiah said, "They have come from a far country, from Babylon."
- 2 Kings 21:10 Now the LORD spoke through His servants the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**, saying,
- 2 Kings 23:2 The king went up to the house of the LORD and all the men of Judah and all the inhabitants of Jerusalem with him, and the priests and the prophets <05030 nabiy'> and all the people, both small and great; and he read in their hearing all the words of the book of the covenant which was found in the house of the LORD.
- 2 Kings 23:18 He said, "Let him alone; let no one disturb his bones." So they left his bones undisturbed with the bones of the prophet **<05030 nabiy**'> who came from Samaria.
- 2 Kings 24:2 The LORD sent against him bands of Chaldeans, bands of Arameans, bands of Moabites, and bands of Ammonites. So He sent them against Judah to destroy it, according to the word of the LORD which He had spoken through His servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>.
- 1 Chronicles 16:22 "Do not touch My anointed ones, And do My prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** no harm."
- 1 Chronicles 17:1 And it came about, when David dwelt in his house, that David said to Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, "Behold, I am dwelling in a house of cedar, but the ark of the covenant of the LORD is under curtains."
- 1 Chronicles 29:29 Now the acts of King David, from first to last, are written in the chronicles of Samuel the seer, in the chronicles of Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'> and in the chronicles of Gad the seer,
- 2 Chronicles 9:29 Now the rest of the acts of Solomon, from first to last, are they not written in the records of Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, and in the prophecy of Ahijah the Shilonite, and in the visions of Iddo the seer concerning Jeroboam the son of Nebat?

- 2 Chronicles 12:5 Then Shemaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> came to Rehoboam and the princes of Judah who had gathered at Jerusalem because of Shishak, and he said to them, "Thus says the LORD, 'You have forsaken Me, so I also have forsaken you to Shishak.'"
- 2 Chronicles 12:15 Now the acts of Rehoboam, from first to last, are they not written in the records of Shemaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> and of Iddo the seer, according to genealogical enrollment? And there were wars between Rehoboam and Jeroboam continually.
- 2 Chronicles 13:22 Now the rest of the acts of Abijah, and his ways and his words are written in the treatise of the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Iddo.
- 2 Chronicles 15:8 Now when Asa heard these words and the prophecy which Azariah the son of Oded the prophet <05030 nabiy'> spoke, he took courage and removed the abominable idols from all the land of Judah and Benjamin and from the cities which he had captured in the hill country of Ephraim. He then restored the altar of the LORD which was in front of the porch of the LORD.
- 2 Chronicles 18:5 Then the king of Israel assembled the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**, four hundred men, and said to them, "Shall we go against Ramoth-gilead to battle, or shall I refrain?" And they said, "Go up, for God will give *it* into the hand of the king."
- 2 Chronicles 18:6 But Jehoshaphat said, "Is there not yet a prophet <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD here that we may inquire of him?"
- 2 Chronicles 18:9 Now the king of Israel and Jehoshaphat the king of Judah were sitting each on his throne, arrayed in *their* robes, and *they* were sitting at the threshing floor at the entrance of the gate of Samaria; and all the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** were prophesying before them.
- 2 Chronicles 18:11 All the prophets <05030 nabiy'> were prophesying thus, saying, "Go up to Ramoth-gilead and succeed, for the LORD will give it into the hand of the king."
- 2 Chronicles 18:12 Then the messenger who went to summon Micaiah spoke to him saying, "Behold, the words of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> are uniformly favorable to the king. So please let your word be like one of them and speak favorably."
- 2 Chronicles 18:21 "He said, 'I will go and be a deceiving spirit in the mouth of all his prophets <05030 nabiy'>.' Then He said, 'You are to entice *him* and prevail also. Go and do so.'
- 2 Chronicles 18:22 "Now therefore, behold, the LORD has put a deceiving spirit in the mouth of these your prophets <05030 nabiy'>, for the LORD has proclaimed disaster against you."
- 2 Chronicles 20:20 They rose early in the morning and went out to the wilderness of Tekoa; and when they went out, Jehoshaphat stood and said, "Listen to me, O Judah and inhabitants of Jerusalem, put your trust in the LORD your God and you will be established. Put your trust in His prophets <05030 nabiy'> and succeed."
- 2 Chronicles 21:12 Then a letter came to him from Elijah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> saying, "Thus says the LORD God of your father David, 'Because you have not walked in the ways of Jehoshaphat your father and the ways of Asa king of Judah,
- 2 Chronicles 24:19 Yet He sent prophets <05030 nabiy'> to them to bring them back to the LORD; though they testified against them, they would not listen.

- 2 Chronicles 25:15 Then the anger of the LORD burned against Amaziah, and He sent him a prophet <05030 nabiy'> who said to him, "Why have you sought the gods of the people who have not delivered their own people from your hand?"
- 2 Chronicles 25:16 As he was talking with him, the king said to him, "Have we appointed you a royal counselor? Stop! Why should you be struck down?" Then the prophet <05030 nabiy'> stopped and said, "I know that God has planned to destroy you, because you have done this and have not listened to my counsel."
- 2 Chronicles 26:22 Now the rest of the acts of Uzziah, first to last, the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** Isaiah, the son of Amoz, has written.
- 2 Chronicles 28:9 But a prophet <05030 nabiy'> of the LORD was there, whose name was Oded; and he went out to meet the army which came to Samaria and said to them, "Behold, because the LORD, the God of your fathers, was angry with Judah, He has delivered them into your hand, and you have slain them in a rage which has even reached heaven.
- 2 Chronicles 29:25 He then stationed the Levites in the house of the LORD with cymbals, with harps and with lyres, according to the command of David and of Gad the king's seer, and of Nathan the prophet <05030 nabiy'>; for the command was from the LORD through His prophets <05030 nabiy'>.
- 2 Chronicles 32:20 But King Hezekiah and Isaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, the son of Amoz, prayed about this and cried out to heaven.
- 2 Chronicles 32:32 Now the rest of the acts of Hezekiah and his deeds of devotion, behold, they are written in the vision of Isaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, the son of Amoz, in the Book of the Kings of Judah and Israel.
- 2 Chronicles 35:18 There had not been celebrated a Passover like it in Israel since the days of Samuel the prophet <05030 nabiy'>; nor had any of the kings of Israel celebrated such a Passover as Josiah did with the priests, the Levites, all Judah and Israel who were present, and the inhabitants of Jerusalem.
- 2 Chronicles 36:12 He did evil in the sight of the LORD his God; he did not humble himself before Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> who spoke for the LORD.
- 2 Chronicles 36:16 but they *continually* mocked the messengers of God, despised His words and scoffed at His prophets <05030 nabiy'>, until the wrath of the LORD arose against His people, until there was no remedy.
- Ezra 5:1 When the **prophets <05029 n@biy'>**, Haggai the **prophet <05029 n@biy'>** and Zechariah the son of Iddo, **prophesied <05029 n@biy'>** to the Jews who were in Judah and Jerusalem in the name of the God of Israel, who was over them,
- Ezra 5:2 then Zerubbabel the son of Shealtiel and Jeshua the son of Jozadak arose and began to rebuild the house of God which is in Jerusalem; and the prophets <05029 n@biy'> of God were with them supporting them.
- Ezra 6:14 And the elders of the Jews were successful in building through the prophesying of Haggai the **prophet <05029 n@biy'>** and Zechariah the son of Iddo. And they finished building according to the command of the God of Israel and the decree of Cyrus, Darius, and Artaxerxes king of Persia.
- Ezra 9:11 which You have commanded by Your servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, saying, 'The land which you are entering to possess is an unclean land with the uncleanness of the peoples of the lands, with their abominations which have filled it from end to end and with their impurity.

- Nehemiah 6:7 "You have also appointed prophets <05030 nabiy'> to proclaim in Jerusalem concerning you, 'A king is in Judah!' And now it will be reported to the king according to these reports. So come now, let us take counsel together."
- Nehemiah 6:14 Remember, O my God, Tobiah and Sanballat according to these works of theirs, and also Noadiah the prophetess and the rest of the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** who were *trying* to frighten me.
- Nehemiah 9:26 "But they became disobedient and rebelled against You, And cast Your law behind their backs And killed Your prophets <05030 nabiy'> who had admonished them So that they might return to You, And they committed great blasphemies.
- Nehemiah 9:30 "However, You bore with them for many years, And admonished them by Your Spirit through Your prophets <05030 nabiy'>, Yet they would not give ear. Therefore You gave them into the hand of the peoples of the lands.
- Nehemiah 9:32 "Now therefore, our God, the great, the mighty, and the awesome God, who keeps covenant and lovingkindness, Do not let all the hardship seem insignificant before You, Which has come upon us, our kings, our princes, our priests, our prophets <05030 nabiy'>, our fathers and on all Your people, From the days of the kings of Assyria to this day.
- Psalms 74:9 We do not see our signs; There is no longer any prophet <05030 nabiy'>, Nor is there any among us who knows how long.
- Psalms 105:15 "Do not touch My anointed ones, And do My prophets <05030 nabiy'> no harm."
- Isaiah 3:2 The mighty man and the warrior, The judge and the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, The diviner and the elder,
- Isaiah 9:15 The head is the elder and honorable man, And the prophet <05030 nabiy'> who teaches falsehood is the tail.
- Isaiah 28:7 And these also reel with wine and stagger from strong drink: The priest and the prophet <05030 nabiy'> reel with strong drink, They are confused by wine, they stagger from strong drink; They reel while having visions, They totter when rendering judgment.
- Isaiah 29:10 For the LORD has poured over you a spirit of deep sleep, He has shut your eyes, the prophets <05030 nabiy'>; And He has covered your heads, the seers.
- Isaiah 37:2 Then he sent Eliakim who was over the household with Shebna the scribe and the elders of the priests, covered with sackcloth, to Isaiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, the son of Amoz.
- Isaiah 38:1 In those days Hezekiah became mortally ill. And Isaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> the son of Amoz came to him and said to him, "Thus says the LORD, 'Set your house in order, for you shall die and not live.'"
- Isaiah 39:3 Then Isaiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> came to King Hezekiah and said to him, "What did these men say, and from where have they come to you?" And Hezekiah said, "They have come to me from a far country, from Babylon."
- Jeremiah 1:5 "Before I formed you in the womb I knew you, And before you were born I consecrated you; I have appointed you a prophet <05030 nabiy'> to the nations."

- Jeremiah 2:8 "The priests did not say, 'Where is the LORD?' And those who handle the law did not know Me; The rulers also transgressed against Me, And the prophets <05030 nabiy'> prophesied by Baal And walked after things that did not profit.
- Jeremiah 2:26 "As the thief is shamed when he is discovered, So the house of Israel is shamed; They, their kings, their princes And their priests and their prophets <05030 nabiy'>,
- Jeremiah 2:30 "In vain I have struck your sons; They accepted no chastening. Your sword has devoured your prophets <05030 nabiy'> Like a destroying lion.
- Jeremiah 4:9 "It shall come about in that day," declares the LORD, "that the heart of the king and the heart of the princes will fail; and the priests will be appalled and the prophets <05030 nabiy'> will be astounded."
- Jeremiah 5:13 "The prophets <05030 nabiy'> are as wind, And the word is not in them. Thus it will be done to them!"
- Jeremiah 5:31 The prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** prophesy falsely, And the priests rule on their *own* authority; And My people love it so! But what will you do at the end of it?
- Jeremiah 6:13 "For from the least of them even to the greatest of them, Everyone is greedy for gain, And from the prophet <05030 nabiy'> even to the priest Everyone deals falsely.
- Jeremiah 7:25 "Since the day that your fathers came out of the land of Egypt until this day, I have sent you all My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, daily rising early and sending *them*.
- Jeremiah 8:1 "At that time," declares the LORD, "they will bring out the bones of the kings of Judah and the bones of its princes, and the bones of the priests and the bones of the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, and the bones of the inhabitants of Jerusalem from their graves.
- Jeremiah 8:10 "Therefore I will give their wives to others, Their fields to new owners; Because from the least even to the greatest Everyone is greedy for gain; From the prophet <05030 nabiy'> even to the priest Everyone practices deceit.
- Jeremiah 13:13 then say to them, 'Thus says the LORD, "Behold I am about to fill all the inhabitants of this land—the kings that sit for David on his throne, the priests, the prophets <05030 nabiy'> and all the inhabitants of Jerusalem—with drunkenness!
- Jeremiah 14:13 But, "Ah, Lord GOD!" I said, "Look, the prophets <05030 nabiy'> are telling them, 'You will not see the sword nor will you have famine, but I will give you lasting peace in this place.'"
- Jeremiah 14:14 Then the LORD said to me, "The prophets <05030 nabiy'> are prophesying falsehood in My name. I have neither sent them nor commanded them nor spoken to them; they are prophesying to you a false vision, divination, futility and the deception of their own minds.
- Jeremiah 14:15 "Therefore thus says the LORD concerning the prophets <05030 nabiy'> who are prophesying in My name, although it was not I who sent them—yet they keep saying, 'There will be no sword or famine in this land'—by sword and famine those prophets <05030 nabiy'> shall meet their end!
- Jeremiah 14:18 'If I go out to the country, Behold, those slain with the sword! Or if I enter the city, Behold, diseases of famine! For both prophet <05030 nabiy'> and priest Have gone roving about in the land that they do not know."

- Jeremiah 18:18 Then they said, "Come and let us devise plans against Jeremiah. Surely the law is not going to be lost to the priest, nor counsel to the sage, nor the *divine* word to the prophet <05030 nabiy'>! Come on and let us strike at him with *our* tongue, and let us give no heed to any of his words."
- Jeremiah 20:2 Pashhur had Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> beaten and put him in the stocks that were at the upper Benjamin Gate, which was by the house of the LORD.
- Jeremiah 23:9 As for the prophets <05030 nabiy'>: My heart is broken within me, All my bones tremble; I have become like a drunken man, Even like a man overcome with wine, Because of the LORD And because of His holy words.
- Jeremiah 23:11 "For both prophet <05030 nabiy'> and priest are polluted; Even in My house I have found their wickedness," declares the LORD.
- Jeremiah 23:13 "Moreover, among the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Samaria I saw an offensive thing: They prophesied by Baal and led My people Israel astray.
- Jeremiah 23:14 "Also among the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Jerusalem I have seen a horrible thing: The committing of adultery and walking in falsehood; And they strengthen the hands of evildoers, So that no one has turned back from his wickedness. All of them have become to Me like Sodom, And her inhabitants like Gomorrah.
- Jeremiah 23:15 "Therefore thus says the LORD of hosts concerning the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, 'Behold, I am going to feed them wormwood And make them drink poisonous water, For from the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Jerusalem Pollution has gone forth into all the land."
- Jeremiah 23:16 Thus says the LORD of hosts, "Do not listen to the words of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> who are prophesying to you. They are leading you into futility; They speak a vision of their own imagination, Not from the mouth of the LORD.
- Jeremiah 23:21 "I did not send *these* prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**, But they ran. I did not speak to them, But they prophesied.
- Jeremiah 23:25 "I have heard what the prophets <05030 nabiy'> have said who prophesy falsely in My name, saying, 'I had a dream, I had a dream!'
- Jeremiah 23:26 "How long? Is there *anything* in the hearts of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> who prophesy falsehood, even *these* prophets <05030 nabiy'> of the deception of their own heart,
- Jeremiah 23:28 "The prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** who has a dream may relate *his* dream, but let him who has My word speak My word in truth. What does straw have *in common* with grain?" declares the LORD.
- Jeremiah 23:30 "Therefore behold, I am against the prophets <05030 nabiy'>," declares the LORD, "who steal My words from each other.
- Jeremiah 23:31 "Behold, I am against the prophets <05030 nabiy'>," declares the LORD, "who use their tongues and declare, '*The Lord* declares.'
- Jeremiah 23:33 "Now when this people or the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** or a priest asks you saying, 'What is the oracle of the LORD?' then you shall say to them, 'What oracle?' The LORD declares, 'I will abandon you.'

- Jeremiah 23:34 "Then as for the prophet <05030 nabiy'> or the priest or the people who say, 'The oracle of the LORD,' I will bring punishment upon that man and his household.
- Jeremiah 23:37 "Thus you will say to *that* prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, 'What has the LORD answered you?' and, 'What has the LORD spoken?'
- Jeremiah 25:2 which Jeremiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy**'> spoke to all the people of Judah and to all the inhabitants of Jerusalem, saying,
- Jeremiah 25:4 "And the LORD has sent to you all His servants the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** again and again, but you have not listened nor inclined your ear to hear,
- Jeremiah 26:5 to listen to the words of My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, whom I have been sending to you again and again, but you have not listened;
- Jeremiah 26:7 The priests and the prophets <05030 nabiy'> and all the people heard Jeremiah speaking these words in the house of the LORD.
- Jeremiah 26:8 When Jeremiah finished speaking all that the LORD had commanded *him* to speak to all the people, the priests and the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** and all the people seized him, saying, "You must die!
- Jeremiah 26:11 Then the priests and the prophets <05030 nabiy'> spoke to the officials and to all the people, saying, "A death sentence for this man! For he has prophesied against this city as you have heard in your hearing."
- Jeremiah 26:16 Then the officials and all the people said to the priests and to the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, "No death sentence for this man! For he has spoken to us in the name of the LORD our God."
- Jeremiah 27:9 "But as for you, do not listen to your prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**, your diviners, your dreamers, your soothsayers or your sorcerers who speak to you, saying, 'You will not serve the king of Babylon.'
- Jeremiah 27:14 "So do not listen to the words of the prophets <05030 nabiy'> who speak to you, saying, 'You will not serve the king of Babylon,' for they prophesy a lie to you;
- Jeremiah 27:15 for I have not sent them," declares the LORD, "but they prophesy falsely in My name, in order that I may drive you out and that you may perish, you and the prophets <05030 nabiy'> who prophesy to you."
- Jeremiah 27:16 *Then* I spoke to the priests and to all this people, saying, "Thus says the LORD: Do not listen to the words of your prophets <05030 nabiy'> who prophesy to you, saying, 'Behold, the vessels of the LORD'S house will now shortly be brought again from Babylon'; for they are prophesying a lie to you.
- Jeremiah 27:18 "But if they are prophets <05030 nabiy'>, and if the word of the LORD is with them, let them now entreat the LORD of hosts that the vessels which are left in the house of the LORD, in the house of the king of Judah and in Jerusalem may not go to Babylon.
- Jeremiah 28:1 Now in the same year, in the beginning of the reign of Zedekiah king of Judah, in the fourth year, in the fifth month, Hananiah the son of Azzur, the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, who was from Gibeon, spoke to me in the house of the LORD in the presence of the priests and all the people, saying,
- Jeremiah 28:5 Then the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Jeremiah spoke to the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Hananiah in the presence of the priests and in the presence of all the people who were standing in the house of the LORD,

- Jeremiah 28:6 and the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** Jeremiah said, "Amen! May the LORD do so; may the LORD confirm your words which you have prophesied to bring back the vessels of the LORD'S house and all the exiles, from Babylon to this place.
- Jeremiah 28:8 "The prophets <05030 nabiy'> who were before me and before you from ancient times prophesied against many lands and against great kingdoms, of war and of calamity and of pestilence.
- Jeremiah 28:9 "The prophet <05030 nabiy'> who prophesies of peace, when the word of the prophet <05030 nabiy'> comes to pass, then that prophet <05030 nabiy'> will be known as one whom the LORD has truly sent."
- Jeremiah 28:10 Then Hananiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> took the yoke from the neck of Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> and broke it.
- Jeremiah 28:11 Hananiah spoke in the presence of all the people, saying, "Thus says the LORD, 'Even so will I break within two full years the yoke of Nebuchadnezzar king of Babylon from the neck of all the nations.'" Then the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Jeremiah went his way.
- Jeremiah 28:12 The word of the LORD came to Jeremiah after Hananiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> had broken the yoke from off the neck of the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Jeremiah, saying,
- Jeremiah 28:15 Then Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> said to Hananiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, "Listen now, Hananiah, the LORD has not sent you, and you have made this people trust in a lie.
- Jeremiah 28:17 So Hananiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> died in the same year in the seventh month.
- Jeremiah 29:1 Now these are the words of the letter which Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> sent from Jerusalem to the rest of the elders of the exile, the priests, the prophets <05030 nabiy'> and all the people whom Nebuchadnezzar had taken into exile from Jerusalem to Babylon.
- Jeremiah 29:8 "For thus says the LORD of hosts, the God of Israel, 'Do not let your prophets <05030 nabiy'> who are in your midst and your diviners deceive you, and do not listen to the dreams which they dream.
- Jeremiah 29:15 "Because you have said, 'The LORD has raised up prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** for us in Babylon'—
- Jeremiah 29:19 because they have not listened to My words,' declares the LORD, 'which I sent to them again and again by My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>; but you did not listen,' declares the LORD.
- Jeremiah 29:29 Zephaniah the priest read this letter to Jeremiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**.
- Jeremiah 32:2 Now at that time the army of the king of Babylon was besieging Jerusalem, and Jeremiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy**'> was shut up in the court of the guard, which *was in* the house of the king of Judah,
- Jeremiah 32:32 because of all the evil of the sons of Israel and the sons of Judah which they have done to provoke Me to anger—they, their kings, their leaders, their priests, their prophets <05030 nabiy'>, the men of Judah and the inhabitants of Jerusalem.
- Jeremiah 34:6 Then Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> spoke all these words to Zedekiah king of Judah in Jerusalem

- Jeremiah 35:15 "Also I have sent to you all My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, sending *them* again and again, saying: 'Turn now every man from his evil way and amend your deeds, and do not go after other gods to worship them. Then you will dwell in the land which I have given to you and to your forefathers; but you have not inclined your ear or listened to Me.
- Jeremiah 36:8 Baruch the son of Neriah did according to all that Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> commanded him, reading from the book the words of the LORD in the LORD'S house.
- Jeremiah 36:26 And the king commanded Jerahmeel the king's son, Seraiah the son of Azriel, and Shelemiah the son of Abdeel to seize Baruch the scribe and Jeremiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, but the LORD hid them.
- Jeremiah 37:2 But neither he nor his servants nor the people of the land listened to the words of the LORD which He spoke through Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>.
- Jeremiah 37:3 Yet King Zedekiah sent Jehucal the son of Shelemiah, and Zephaniah the son of Maaseiah, the priest, to Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, saying, "Please pray to the LORD our God on our behalf."
- Jeremiah 37:6 Then the word of the LORD came to Jeremiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, saying,
- Jeremiah 37:13 While he was at the Gate of Benjamin, a captain of the guard whose name was Irijah, the son of Shelemiah the son of Hananiah was there; and he arrested Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, saying, "You are going over to the Chaldeans!"
- Jeremiah 37:19 "Where then are your prophets <05030 nabiy'> who prophesied to you, saying, 'The king of Babylon will not come against you or against this land'?
- Jeremiah 38:9 "My lord the king, these men have acted wickedly in all that they have done to Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> whom they have cast into the cistern; and he will die right where he is because of the famine, for there is no more bread in the city."
- Jeremiah 38:10 Then the king commanded Ebed-melech the Ethiopian, saying, "Take thirty men from here under your authority and bring up Jeremiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** from the cistern before he dies."
- Jeremiah 38:14 Then King Zedekiah sent and had Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> brought to him at the third entrance that is in the house of the LORD; and the king said to Jeremiah, "I am going to ask you something; do not hide anything from me."
- Jeremiah 42:2 and said to Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, "Please let our petition come before you, and pray for us to the LORD your God, *that is* for all this remnant; because we are left *but* a few out of many, as your own eyes *now* see us,
- Jeremiah 42:4 Then Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> said to them, "I have heard you. Behold, I am going to pray to the LORD your God in accordance with your words; and I will tell you the whole message which the LORD will answer you. I will not keep back a word from you."
- Jeremiah 43:6 the men, the women, the children, the king's daughters and every person that Nebuzaradan the captain of the bodyguard had left with Gedaliah the son of Ahikam and grandson of Shaphan, together with Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> and Baruch the son of Neriah—

- Jeremiah 44:4 'Yet I sent you all My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, again and again, saying, "Oh, do not do this abominable thing which I hate."
- Jeremiah 45:1 *This is* the message which Jeremiah the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** spoke to Baruch the son of Neriah, when he had written down these words in a book at Jeremiah's dictation, in the fourth year of Jehoiakim the son of Josiah, king of Judah, saying:
- Jeremiah 46:1 That which came as the word of the LORD to Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> concerning the nations.
- Jeremiah 46:13 *This is* the message which the LORD spoke to Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> about the coming of Nebuchadnezzar king of Babylon to smite the land of Egypt:
- Jeremiah 47:1 That which came as the word of the LORD to Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> concerning the Philistines, before Pharaoh conquered Gaza.
- Jeremiah 49:34 That which came as the word of the LORD to Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> concerning Elam, at the beginning of the reign of Zedekiah king of Judah, saying:
- Jeremiah 50:1 The word which the LORD spoke concerning Babylon, the land of the Chaldeans, through Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>:
- Jeremiah 51:59 The message which Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> commanded Seraiah the son of Neriah, the grandson of Mahseiah, when he went with Zedekiah the king of Judah to Babylon in the fourth year of his reign. (Now Seraiah was quartermaster.)
- Lamentations 2:9 Her gates have sunk into the ground, He has destroyed and broken her bars. Her king and her princes are among the nations; The law is no more. Also, her prophets <05030 nabiy'> find No vision from the LORD.
- Lamentations 2:14 Your prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** have seen for you False and foolish *visions;* And they have not exposed your iniquity So as to restore you from captivity, But they have seen for you false and misleading oracles.
- Lamentations 2:20 See, O LORD, and look! With whom have You dealt thus? Should women eat their offspring, The little ones who were born healthy? Should priest and prophet <05030 nabiy'> be slain In the sanctuary of the Lord?
- Lamentations 4:13 Because of the sins of her prophets <05030 nabiy'> And the iniquities of her priests, Who have shed in her midst The blood of the righteous;
- Ezekiel 2:5 "As for them, whether they listen or not—for they are a rebellious house—they will know that a prophet <05030 nabiy'> has been among them.
- Ezekiel 7:26 'Disaster will come upon disaster and rumor will be *added* to rumor; then they will seek a vision from a prophet <05030 nabiy'>, but the law will be lost from the priest and counsel from the elders.
- Ezekiel 13:2 "Son of man, prophesy against the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Israel who prophesy, and say to those who prophesy <05030 nabiy'> from their own inspiration, 'Listen to the word of the LORD!
- Ezekiel 13:3 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Woe to the foolish prophets <05030 nabiy'> who are following their own spirit and have seen nothing.
- Ezekiel 13:4 "O Israel, your prophets <05030 nabiy'> have been like foxes among ruins.

- Ezekiel 13:9 "So My hand will be against the prophets <05030 nabiy'> who see false visions and utter lying divinations. They will have no place in the council of My people, nor will they be written down in the register of the house of Israel, nor will they enter the land of Israel, that you may know that I am the Lord GOD.
- Ezekiel 13:16 *along with* the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** of Israel who prophesy to Jerusalem, and who see visions of peace for her when there is no peace,' declares the Lord GOD.
- Ezekiel 14:4 "Therefore speak to them and tell them, 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Any man of the house of Israel who sets up his idols in his heart, puts right before his face the stumbling block of his iniquity, and *then* comes to the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, I the LORD will be brought to give him an answer in the matter in view of the multitude of his idols,
- Ezekiel 14:7 "For anyone of the house of Israel or of the immigrants who stay in Israel who separates himself from Me, sets up his idols in his heart, puts right before his face the stumbling block of his iniquity, and *then* comes to the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** to inquire of Me for himself, I the LORD will be brought to answer him in My own person.
- Ezekiel 14:9 "But if the prophet <05030 nabiy'> is prevailed upon to speak a word, it is I, the LORD, who have prevailed upon that prophet <05030 nabiy'>, and I will stretch out My hand against him and destroy him from among My people Israel.
- Ezekiel 14:10 "They will bear *the punishment of* their iniquity; as the iniquity of the inquirer is, so the iniquity of the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** will be,
- Ezekiel 22:25 "There is a conspiracy of her prophets <05030 nabiy'> in her midst like a roaring lion tearing the prey. They have devoured lives; they have taken treasure and precious things; they have made many widows in the midst of her.
- Ezekiel 22:28 "Her prophets <05030 nabiy'> have smeared whitewash for them, seeing false visions and divining lies for them, saying, 'Thus says the Lord GOD,' when the LORD has not spoken.
- Ezekiel 33:33 "So when it comes to pass—as surely it will—then they will know that a prophet <05030 nabiy'> has been in their midst."
- Ezekiel 38:17 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Are you the one of whom I spoke in former days through My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'> of Israel, who prophesied in those days for *many* years that I would bring you against them?
- Daniel 9:2 in the first year of his reign, I, Daniel, observed in the books the number of the years which was *revealed as* the word of the LORD to Jeremiah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> for the completion of the desolations of Jerusalem, *namely*, seventy years.
- Daniel 9:6 "Moreover, we have not listened to Your servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, who spoke in Your name to our kings, our princes, our fathers and all the people of the land.
- Daniel 9:10 nor have we obeyed the voice of the LORD our God, to walk in His teachings which He set before us through His servants the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**.
- Daniel 9:24 "Seventy weeks have been decreed for your people and your holy city, to finish the transgression, to make an end of sin, to make atonement for iniquity, to

- bring in everlasting righteousness, to seal up vision and prophecy <05030 nabiy'> and to anoint the most holy *place*.
- Hosea 4:5 So you will stumble by day, And the prophet <05030 nabiy'> also will stumble with you by night; And I will destroy your mother.
- Hosea 6:5 Therefore I have hewn *them* in pieces by the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**; I have slain them by the words of My mouth; And the judgments on you are *like* the light that goes forth.
- Hosea 9:7 The days of punishment have come, The days of retribution have come; Let Israel know *this!* The prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** is a fool, The inspired man is demented, Because of the grossness of your iniquity, And *because* your hostility is *so* great.
- Hosea 9:8 Ephraim was a watchman with my God, a prophet <05030 nabiy'>; Yet the snare of a bird catcher is in all his ways, And there is only hostility in the house of his God.
- Hosea 12:10 I have also spoken to the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, And I gave numerous visions, And through the prophets <05030 nabiy'> I gave parables.
- Hosea 12:13 But by a prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** the LORD brought Israel from Egypt, And by a prophet **<05030 nabiy'>** he was kept.
- Amos 2:11 "Then I raised up some of your sons to be prophets <05030 nabiy'> And some of your young men to be Nazirites. Is this not so, O sons of Israel?" declares the LORD.
- Amos 2:12 "But you made the Nazirites drink wine, And you commanded the prophets <05030 nabiy'> saying, 'You shall not prophesy!'
- Amos 3:7 Surely the Lord GOD does nothing Unless He reveals His secret counsel To His servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>.
- Amos 7:14 Then Amos replied to Amaziah, "I am not a prophet <05030 nabiy'>, nor am I the son of a prophet <05030 nabiy'>; for I am a herdsman and a grower of sycamore figs.
- Micah 3:5 Thus says the LORD concerning the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** Who lead my people astray; When they have *something* to bite with their teeth, They cry, "Peace," But against him who puts nothing in their mouths They declare holy war.
- Micah 3:6 Therefore *it will be* night for you—without vision, And darkness for you—without divination. The sun will go down on the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**, And the day will become dark over them.
- Micah 3:11 Her leaders pronounce judgment for a bribe, Her priests instruct for a price And her prophets <05030 nabiy'> divine for money. Yet they lean on the LORD saying, "Is not the LORD in our midst? Calamity will not come upon us."
- Habakkuk 1:1 The oracle which Habakkuk the prophet <05030 nabiy'> saw.
- Habakkuk 3:1 A prayer of Habakkuk the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, according to Shigionoth.
- Zephaniah 3:4 Her prophets <05030 nabiy'> are reckless, treacherous men; Her priests have profaned the sanctuary. They have done violence to the law.
- Haggai 1:1 In the second year of Darius the king, on the first day of the sixth month, the word of the LORD came by the prophet <05030 nabiy'> Haggai to Zerubbabel the son of Shealtiel, governor of Judah, and to Joshua the son of Jehozadak, the high priest, saying,

- Haggai 1:3 Then the word of the LORD came by Haggai the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, saying,
- Haggai 1:12 Then Zerubbabel the son of Shealtiel, and Joshua the son of Jehozadak, the high priest, with all the remnant of the people, obeyed the voice of the LORD their God and the words of Haggai the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, as the LORD their God had sent him. And the people showed reverence for the LORD.
- Haggai 2:1 On the twenty-first of the seventh month, the word of the LORD came by Haggai the prophet <05030 nabiy'> saying,
- Haggai 2:10 On the twenty-fourth of the ninth *month*, in the second year of Darius, the word of the LORD came to Haggai the prophet **<05030 nabiy'>**, saying,
- Zechariah 1:1 In the eighth month of the second year of Darius, the word of the LORD came to Zechariah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, the son of Berechiah, the son of Iddo saying,
- Zechariah 1:4 "Do not be like your fathers, to whom the former prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** proclaimed, saying, 'Thus says the LORD of hosts, "Return now from your evil ways and from your evil deeds." But they did not listen or give heed to Me," declares the LORD.
- Zechariah 1:5 "Your fathers, where are they? And the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, do they live forever?
- Zechariah 1:6 "But did not My words and My statutes, which I commanded My servants the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, overtake your fathers? Then they repented and said, 'As the LORD of hosts purposed to do to us in accordance with our ways and our deeds, so He has dealt with us.'""
- Zechariah 1:7 On the twenty-fourth day of the eleventh month, which is the month Shebat, in the second year of Darius, the word of the LORD came to Zechariah the prophet <05030 nabiy'>, the son of Berechiah, the son of Iddo, as follows:
- Zechariah 7:3 speaking to the priests who belong to the house of the LORD of hosts, and to the prophets <05030 nabiy'>, saying, "Shall I weep in the fifth month and abstain, as I have done these many years?"
- Zechariah 7:7 'Are not *these* the words which the LORD proclaimed by the former prophets <05030 nabiy'>, when Jerusalem was inhabited and prosperous along with its cities around it, and the Negev and the foothills were inhabited?'"
- Zechariah 7:12 "They made their hearts *like* flint so that they could not hear the law and the words which the LORD of hosts had sent by His Spirit through the former prophets <05030 nabiy'>; therefore great wrath came from the LORD of hosts.
- Zechariah 8:9 "Thus says the LORD of hosts, 'Let your hands be strong, you who are listening in these days to these words from the mouth of the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>**, *those* who *spoke* in the day that the foundation of the house of the LORD of hosts was laid, to the end that the temple might be built.
- Zechariah 13:2 "It will come about in that day," declares the LORD of hosts, "that I will cut off the names of the idols from the land, and they will no longer be remembered; and I will also remove the prophets <05030 nabiy'> and the unclean spirit from the land.
- Zechariah 13:4 "Also it will come about in that day that the prophets **<05030 nabiy'>** will each be ashamed of his vision when he prophesies, and they will not put on a hairy robe in order to deceive;

- Zechariah 13:5 but he will say, 'I am not a prophet <05030 nabiy'>; I am a tiller of the ground, for a man sold me as a slave in my youth.'
- Malachi 4:5 "Behold, I am going to send you Elijah the prophet <05030 nabiy'> before the coming of the great and terrible day of the LORD.

05016 n@buw'ah (neb-oo-aw')

05012 naba' (naw-baw')

05017 n@buw'ah nebuah (Aramaic) (neb-oo-aw)

- Numbers 11:25 Then the LORD came down in the cloud and spoke to him; and He took of the Spirit who was upon him and placed *Him* upon the seventy elders. And when the Spirit rested upon them, they prophesied **<05012 naba'>**. But they did not do *it* again.
- Numbers 11:26 But two men had remained in the camp; the name of one was Eldad and the name of the other Medad. And the Spirit rested upon them (now they were among those who had been registered, but had not gone out to the tent), and they prophesied <05012 naba'> in the camp.
- Numbers 11:27 So a young man ran and told Moses and said, "Eldad and Medad are prophesying <05012 naba'> in the camp."
- 1 Samuel 10:5 "Afterward you will come to the hill of God where the Philistine garrison is; and it shall be as soon as you have come there to the city, that you will meet a group of prophets coming down from the high place with harp, tambourine, flute, and a lyre before them, and they will be prophesying <05012 naba'>.
- 1 Samuel 10:6 "Then the Spirit of the LORD will come upon you mightily, and you shall prophesy <05012 naba'> with them and be changed into another man.
- 1 Samuel 10:10 When they came to the hill there, behold, a group of prophets met him; and the Spirit of God came upon him mightily, so that he prophesied <05012 naba'> among them.
- 1 Samuel 10:11 It came about, when all who knew him previously saw that he prophesied <05012 naba'> now with the prophets, that the people said to one another, "What has happened to the son of Kish? Is Saul also among the prophets?"
- 1 Samuel 10:13 When he had finished prophesying **<05012 naba'>**, he came to the high place.
- 1 Samuel 18:10 Now it came about on the next day that an evil spirit from God came mightily upon Saul, and he raved <05012 naba'> in the midst of the house, while David was playing the harp with his hand, as usual; and a spear was in Saul's hand.
- 1 Samuel 19:20 Then Saul sent messengers to take David, but when they saw the company of the prophets prophesying **<05012 naba**'>, with Samuel standing *and* presiding over them, the Spirit of God came upon the messengers of Saul; and they also prophesied **<05012 naba**'>.
- 1 Samuel 19:21 When it was told Saul, he sent other messengers, and they also prophesied <05012 naba'>. So Saul sent messengers again the third time, and they also prophesied <05012 naba'>.

- 1 Samuel 19:23 He proceeded there to Naioth in Ramah; and the Spirit of God came upon him also, so that he went along prophesying <05012 naba'> continually until he came to Naioth in Ramah.
- 1 Samuel 19:24 He also stripped off his clothes, and he too prophesied <05012 naba'> before Samuel and lay down naked all that day and all that night. Therefore they say, "Is Saul also among the prophets?"
- 1 Kings 18:29 When midday was past, they raved <05012 naba'> until the time of the offering of the evening sacrifice; but there was no voice, no one answered, and no one paid attention.
- 1 Kings 22:8 The king of Israel said to Jehoshaphat, "There is yet one man by whom we may inquire of the LORD, but I hate him, because he does not prophesy <05012 naba'> good concerning me, but evil. He is Micaiah son of Imlah." But Jehoshaphat said, "Let not the king say so."
- 1 Kings 22:10 Now the king of Israel and Jehoshaphat king of Judah were sitting each on his throne, arrayed in *their* robes, at the threshing floor at the entrance of the gate of Samaria; and all the prophets were prophesying **<05012 naba'>** before them.
- 1 Kings 22:12 All the prophets were prophesying **<05012 naba'>** thus, saying, "Go up to Ramoth-gilead and prosper, for the LORD will give *it* into the hand of the king."
- 1 Kings 22:18 Then the king of Israel said to Jehoshaphat, "Did I not tell you that he would not prophesy <05012 naba'> good concerning me, but evil?"
- 1 Chronicles 25:1 Moreover, David and the commanders of the army set apart for the service *some* of the sons of Asaph and of Heman and of Jeduthun, who *were* to prophesy <05012 naba'> with lyres, harps and cymbals; and the number of those who performed their service was:
- 1 Chronicles 25:2 Of the sons of Asaph: Zaccur, Joseph, Nethaniah and Asharelah; the sons of Asaph *were* under the direction of Asaph, who prophesied **<05012** naba'> under the direction of the king.
- 1 Chronicles 25:3 Of Jeduthun, the sons of Jeduthun: Gedaliah, Zeri, Jeshaiah, Shimei, Hashabiah and Mattithiah, six, under the direction of their father Jeduthun with the harp, who prophesied <05012 naba'> in giving thanks and praising the LORD.
- 2 Chronicles 9:29 Now the rest of the acts of Solomon, from first to last, are they not written in the records of Nathan the prophet, and in the prophecy <05016 n@buw'ah> of Ahijah the Shilonite, and in the visions of Iddo the seer concerning Jeroboam the son of Nebat?
- 2 Chronicles 15:8 Now when Asa heard these words and the prophecy **prophecy <05016 n@buw'ah>** which Azariah the son of Oded the prophet spoke, he took courage and removed the abominable idols from all the land of Judah and Benjamin and from the cities which he had captured in the hill country of Ephraim. He then restored the altar of the LORD which was in front of the porch of the LORD.
- 2 Chronicles 18:7 The king of Israel said to Jehoshaphat, "There is yet one man by whom we may inquire of the LORD, but I hate him, for he never prophesies <05012 naba'> good concerning me but always evil. He is Micaiah, son of Imla." But Jehoshaphat said, "Let not the king say so."
- 2 Chronicles 18:9 Now the king of Israel and Jehoshaphat the king of Judah were sitting each on his throne, arrayed in *their* robes, and *they* were sitting at the

- threshing floor at the entrance of the gate of Samaria; and all the prophets were prophesying <05012 naba'> before them.
- 2 Chronicles 18:11 All the prophets were prophesying **<05012 naba'>** thus, saying, "Go up to Ramoth-gilead and succeed, for the LORD will give *it* into the hand of the king."
- 2 Chronicles 18:17 Then the king of Israel said to Jehoshaphat, "Did I not tell you that he would not prophesy <05012 naba'> good concerning me, but evil?"
- 2 Chronicles 20:37 Then Eliezer the son of Dodavahu of Mareshah prophesied <05012 naba'> against Jehoshaphat saying, "Because you have allied yourself with Ahaziah, the LORD has destroyed your works." So the ships were broken and could not go to Tarshish.
- Ezra 6:14 And the elders of the Jews were successful in building through the prophesying **<05017 nebuah>** of Haggai the prophet and Zechariah the son of Iddo. And they finished building according to the command of the God of Israel and the decree of Cyrus, Darius, and Artaxerxes king of Persia.
- Nehemiah 6:12 Then I perceived that surely God had not sent him, but he uttered *his* prophecy **prophecy <05016 n@buw'ah>** against me because Tobiah and Sanballat had hired him.
- Jeremiah 2:8 "The priests did not say, 'Where is the LORD?' And those who handle the law did not know Me; The rulers also transgressed against Me, And the prophets prophesied <05012 naba'> by Baal And walked after things that did not profit.
- Jeremiah 5:31 The prophets prophesy <05012 naba'> falsely, And the priests rule on their *own* authority; And My people love it so! But what will you do at the end of it?
- Jeremiah 11:21 Therefore thus says the LORD concerning the men of Anathoth, who seek your life, saying, "Do not prophesy <05012 naba'> in the name of the LORD, so that you will not die at our hand";
- Jeremiah 14:14 Then the LORD said to me, "The prophets are prophesying <05012 naba'> falsehood in My name. I have neither sent them nor commanded them nor spoken to them; they are prophesying <05012 naba'> to you a false vision, divination, futility and the deception of their own minds.
- Jeremiah 14:15 "Therefore thus says the LORD concerning the prophets who are prophesying <05012 naba'> in My name, although it was not I who sent them—yet they keep saying, 'There will be no sword or famine in this land'—by sword and famine those prophets shall meet their end!
- Jeremiah 14:16 "The people also to whom they are prophesying <05012 naba'> will be thrown out into the streets of Jerusalem because of the famine and the sword; and there will be no one to bury them—neither them, nor their wives, nor their sons, nor their daughters—for I will pour out their own wickedness on them.
- Jeremiah 19:14 Then Jeremiah came from Topheth, where the LORD had sent him to prophesy <05012 naba'>; and he stood in the court of the LORD'S house and said to all the people:
- Jeremiah 20:1 When Pashhur the priest, the son of Immer, who was chief officer in the house of the LORD, heard Jeremiah prophesying <05012 naba'> these things,
- Jeremiah 20:6 'And you, Pashhur, and all who live in your house will go into captivity; and you will enter Babylon, and there you will die and there you will be buried, you and all your friends to whom you have falsely prophesied <05012 naba'>."

- Jeremiah 23:13 "Moreover, among the prophets of Samaria I saw an offensive thing: They prophesied **<05012 naba'>** by Baal and led My people Israel astray.
- Jeremiah 23:16 Thus says the LORD of hosts, "Do not listen to the words of the prophets who are prophesying <05012 naba'> to you. They are leading you into futility; They speak a vision of their own imagination, Not from the mouth of the LORD.
- Jeremiah 23:21 "I did not send *these* prophets, But they ran. I did not speak to them, But they prophesied **<05012 naba'>**.
- Jeremiah 23:25 "I have heard what the prophets have said who prophesy <05012 naba'> falsely in My name, saying, 'I had a dream, I had a dream!'
- Jeremiah 23:26 "How long? Is there *anything* in the hearts of the prophets who prophesy **<05012 naba'>** falsehood, even *these* prophets of the deception of their own heart,
- Jeremiah 23:32 "Behold, I am against those who have prophesied <05012 naba'> false dreams," declares the LORD, "and related them and led My people astray by their falsehoods and reckless boasting; yet I did not send them or command them, nor do they furnish this people the slightest benefit," declares the LORD.
- Jeremiah 25:13 'I will bring upon that land all My words which I have pronounced against it, all that is written in this book which Jeremiah has prophesied **<05012 naba'>** against all the nations.
- Jeremiah 25:30 "Therefore you shall prophesy <05012 naba'> against them all these words, and you shall say to them, 'The LORD will roar from on high And utter His voice from His holy habitation; He will roar mightily against His fold. He will shout like those who tread *the grapes*, Against all the inhabitants of the earth.
- Jeremiah 26:9 "Why have you prophesied <05012 naba'> in the name of the LORD saying, 'This house will be like Shiloh and this city will be desolate, without inhabitant'?" And all the people gathered about Jeremiah in the house of the LORD.
- Jeremiah 26:11 Then the priests and the prophets spoke to the officials and to all the people, saying, "A death sentence for this man! For he has prophesied **<05012 naba'>** against this city as you have heard in your hearing."
- Jeremiah 26:12 Then Jeremiah spoke to all the officials and to all the people, saying, "The LORD sent me to prophesy <05012 naba'> against this house and against this city all the words that you have heard.
- Jeremiah 26:18 "Micah of Moresheth prophesied <05012 naba'> in the days of Hezekiah king of Judah; and he spoke to all the people of Judah, saying, 'Thus the LORD of hosts has said, "Zion will be plowed as a field, And Jerusalem will become ruins, And the mountain of the house as the high places of a forest."
- Jeremiah 26:20 Indeed, there was also a man who prophesied <05012 naba'> in the name of the LORD, Uriah the son of Shemaiah from Kiriath-jearim; and he prophesied <05012 naba'> against this city and against this land words similar to all those of Jeremiah.
- Jeremiah 27:10 "For they prophesy <05012 naba'> a lie to you in order to remove you far from your land; and I will drive you out and you will perish.
- Jeremiah 27:14 "So do not listen to the words of the prophets who speak to you, saying, 'You will not serve the king of Babylon,' for they prophesy **<05012 naba'>** a lie to you;

- Jeremiah 27:15 for I have not sent them," declares the LORD, "but they prophesy <05012 naba'> falsely in My name, in order that I may drive you out and that you may perish, you and the prophets who prophesy <05012 naba'> to you."
- Jeremiah 27:16 *Then* I spoke to the priests and to all this people, saying, "Thus says the LORD: Do not listen to the words of your prophets who prophesy **<05012 naba'>** to you, saying, 'Behold, the vessels of the LORD'S house will now shortly be brought again from Babylon'; for they are prophesying **<05012 naba'>** a lie to you.
- Jeremiah 28:6 and the prophet Jeremiah said, "Amen! May the LORD do so; may the LORD confirm your words which you have prophesied <05012 naba'> to bring back the vessels of the LORD'S house and all the exiles, from Babylon to this place.
- Jeremiah 28:8 "The prophets who were before me and before you from ancient times prophesied <05012 naba'> against many lands and against great kingdoms, of war and of calamity and of pestilence.
- Jeremiah 28:9 "The prophet who prophesies <05012 naba'> of peace, when the word of the prophet comes to pass, then that prophet will be known as one whom the LORD has truly sent."
- Jeremiah 29:9 'For they prophesy <05012 naba'> falsely to you in My name; I have not sent them,' declares the LORD.
- Jeremiah 29:21 "Thus says the LORD of hosts, the God of Israel, concerning Ahab the son of Kolaiah and concerning Zedekiah the son of Maaseiah, who are prophesying <05012 naba'> to you falsely in My name, 'Behold, I will deliver them into the hand of Nebuchadnezzar king of Babylon, and he will slay them before your eyes.
- Jeremiah 29:26 "The LORD has made you priest instead of Jehoiada the priest, to be the overseer in the house of the LORD over every madman who prophesies **<05012 naba'>**, to put him in the stocks and in the iron collar,
- Jeremiah 29:27 now then, why have you not rebuked Jeremiah of Anathoth who prophesies <05012 naba'> to you?
- Jeremiah 29:31 "Send to all the exiles, saying, 'Thus says the LORD concerning Shemaiah the Nehelamite, "Because Shemaiah has prophesied <05012 naba'> to you, although I did not send him, and he has made you trust in a lie,"
- Jeremiah 32:3 because Zedekiah king of Judah had shut him up, saying, "Why do you prophesy <05012 naba'>, saying, 'Thus says the LORD, "Behold, I am about to give this city into the hand of the king of Babylon, and he will take it;
- Jeremiah 37:19 "Where then are your prophets who prophesied <05012 naba'> to you, saying, 'The king of Babylon will not come against you or against this land'?
- Ezekiel 4:7 "Then you shall set your face toward the siege of Jerusalem with your arm bared and prophesy <05012 naba'> against it.
- Ezekiel 6:2 "Son of man, set your face toward the mountains of Israel, and prophesy <05012 naba'> against them
- Ezekiel 11:4 "Therefore, prophesy <05012 naba'> against them, son of man, prophesy <05012 naba'>!"
- Ezekiel 11:13 Now it came about as I prophesied <05012 naba'>, that Pelatiah son of Benaiah died. Then I fell on my face and cried out with a loud voice and said, "Alas, Lord GOD! Will You bring the remnant of Israel to a complete end?"
- Ezekiel 12:27 "Son of man, behold, the house of Israel is saying, 'The vision that he sees is for many years *from now,* and he prophesies <05012 naba'> of times far off.'

- Ezekiel 13:2 "Son of man, prophesy <05012 naba'> against the prophets of Israel who prophesy <05012 naba'>, and say to those who prophesy from their own inspiration, 'Listen to the word of the LORD!
- Ezekiel 13:16 *along with* the prophets of Israel who prophesy **<05012 naba**'> to Jerusalem, and who see visions of peace for her when there is no peace,' declares the Lord GOD.
- Ezekiel 13:17 "Now you, son of man, set your face against the daughters of your people who are prophesying <05012 naba'> from their own inspiration. Prophesy <05012 naba'> against them
- Ezekiel 20:46 "Son of man, set your face toward Teman, and speak out against the south and prophesy <05012 naba'> against the forest land of the Negev,
- Ezekiel 21:2 "Son of man, set your face toward Jerusalem, and speak against the sanctuaries and prophesy <05012 naba'> against the land of Israel;
- Ezekiel 21:9 "Son of man, prophesy <05012 naba'> and say, 'Thus says the LORD.' Say, 'A sword, a sword sharpened And also polished!
- Ezekiel 21:14 "You therefore, son of man, prophesy **<05012 naba'>** and clap *your* hands together; and let the sword be doubled the third time, the sword for the slain. It is the sword for the great one slain, which surrounds them,
- Ezekiel 21:28 "And you, son of man, prophesy <05012 naba'> and say, 'Thus says the Lord GOD concerning the sons of Ammon and concerning their reproach,' and say: 'A sword, a sword is drawn, polished for the slaughter, to cause it to consume, that it may be like lightning—
- Ezekiel 25:2 "Son of man, set your face toward the sons of Ammon and prophesy <05012 naba'> against them,
- Ezekiel 28:21 "Son of man, set your face toward Sidon, prophesy <05012 naba'> against her
- Ezekiel 29:2 "Son of man, set your face against Pharaoh king of Egypt and prophesy <05012 naba'> against him and against all Egypt.
- Ezekiel 30:2 "Son of man, prophesy **<05012 naba'>** and say, 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Wail, 'Alas for the day!'
- Ezekiel 34:2 "Son of man, prophesy <05012 naba'> against the shepherds of Israel. Prophesy <05012 naba'> and say to those shepherds, 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Woe, shepherds of Israel who have been feeding themselves! Should not the shepherds feed the flock?
- Ezekiel 35:2 "Son of man, set your face against Mount Seir, and prophesy **<05012 naba'>** against it
- Ezekiel 36:1 "And you, son of man, prophesy <05012 naba'> to the mountains of Israel and say, 'O mountains of Israel, hear the word of the LORD.
- Ezekiel 36:3 therefore prophesy <05012 naba'> and say, 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "For good reason they have made you desolate and crushed you from every side, that you would become a possession of the rest of the nations and you have been taken up in the talk and the whispering of the people.""
- Ezekiel 36:6 'Therefore prophesy <05012 naba'> concerning the land of Israel and say to the mountains and to the hills, to the ravines and to the valleys, "Thus says the Lord GOD, 'Behold, I have spoken in My jealousy and in My wrath because you have endured the insults of the nations.'

- Ezekiel 37:4 Again He said to me, "Prophesy <05012 naba'> over these bones and say to them, 'O dry bones, hear the word of the LORD.'
- Ezekiel 37:7 So I prophesied <05012 naba'> as I was commanded; and as I prophesied <05012 naba'>, there was a noise, and behold, a rattling; and the bones came together, bone to its bone.
- Ezekiel 37:9 Then He said to me, "Prophesy **<05012 naba'>** to the breath, prophesy **<05012 naba'>**, son of man, and say to the breath, 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Come from the four winds, O breath, and breathe on these slain, that they come to life."
- Ezekiel 37:10 So I prophesied <05012 naba'> as He commanded me, and the breath came into them, and they came to life and stood on their feet, an exceedingly great army.
- Ezekiel 37:12 "Therefore prophesy <05012 naba'> and say to them, 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Behold, I will open your graves and cause you to come up out of your graves, My people; and I will bring you into the land of Israel.
- Ezekiel 38:2 "Son of man, set your face toward Gog of the land of Magog, the prince of Rosh, Meshech and Tubal, and prophesy <05012 naba'> against him
- Ezekiel 38:14 "Therefore prophesy **<05012 naba'>**, son of man, and say to Gog, 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "On that day when My people Israel are living securely, will you not know *it*?
- Ezekiel 38:17 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Are you the one of whom I spoke in former days through My servants the prophets of Israel, who prophesied <05012 naba'> in those days for *many* years that I would bring you against them?
- Ezekiel 39:1 "And you, son of man, prophesy **<05012 naba'>** against Gog and say, 'Thus says the Lord GOD, "Behold, I am against you, O Gog, prince of Rosh, Meshech and Tubal;
- Joel 2:28 "It will come about after this That I will pour out My Spirit on all mankind; And your sons and daughters will prophesy <05012 naba'>, Your old men will dream dreams, Your young men will see visions.
- Amos 2:12 "But you made the Nazirites drink wine, And you commanded the prophets saying, 'You shall not prophesy <05012 naba'>!'
- Amos 3:8 A lion has roared! Who will not fear? The Lord GOD has spoken! Who can but prophesy <05012 naba'>?
- Amos 7:12 Then Amaziah said to Amos, "Go, you seer, flee away to the land of Judah and there eat bread and there do your prophesying <05012 naba'>!
- Amos 7:13 "But no longer prophesy <05012 naba'> at Bethel, for it is a sanctuary of the king and a royal residence."
- Amos 7:15 "But the LORD took me from following the flock and the LORD said to me, 'Go prophesy <05012 naba'> to My people Israel.'
- Amos 7:16 "Now hear the word of the LORD: you are saying, 'You shall not prophesy <05012 naba'> against Israel nor shall you speak against the house of Isaac.'
- Zechariah 13:3 "And if anyone still prophesies <05012 naba'>, then his father and mother who gave birth to him will say to him, 'You shall not live, for you have spoken falsely in the name of the LORD'; and his father and mother who gave birth to him will pierce him through when he prophesies <05012 naba'>.

Zechariah 13:4 "Also it will come about in that day that the prophets will each be ashamed of his vision when he prophesies <05012 naba'>, and they will not put on a hairy robe in order to deceive;

02374 chozeh (kho-zeh')

- 2 Samuel 24:11 When David arose in the morning, the word of the LORD came to the prophet Gad, David's seer **<02734 chozeh>**, saying,
- 2 Kings 17:13 Yet the LORD warned Israel and Judah through all His prophets and every seer <02374 chozeh>, saying, "Turn from your evil ways and keep My commandments, My statutes according to all the law which I commanded your fathers, and which I sent to you through My servants the prophets."
- 1 Chronicles 21:9 The LORD spoke to Gad, David's seer <02374 chozeh>, saying,
- 1 Chronicles 25:5 All these *were* the sons of Heman the king's seer **<02374 chozeh>** to exalt him according to the words of God, for God gave fourteen sons and three daughters to Heman.
- 1 Chronicles 29:29 Now the acts of King David, from first to last, are written in the chronicles of Samuel the seer, in the chronicles of Nathan the prophet and in the chronicles of Gad the seer <02374 chozeh>,
- 2 Chronicles 9:29 Now the rest of the acts of Solomon, from first to last, are they not written in the records of Nathan the prophet, and in the prophecy of Ahijah the Shilonite, and in the visions of Iddo the seer <02374 chozeh> concerning Jeroboam the son of Nebat?
- 2 Chronicles 12:15 Now the acts of Rehoboam, from first to last, are they not written in the records of Shemaiah the prophet and of Iddo the seer <02374 chozeh>, according to genealogical enrollment? And there were wars between Rehoboam and Jeroboam continually.
- 2 Chronicles 19:2 Jehu the son of Hanani the seer <02374 chozeh> went out to meet him and said to King Jehoshaphat, "Should you help the wicked and love those who hate the LORD and so *bring* wrath on yourself from the LORD?
- 2 Chronicles 29:25 He then stationed the Levites in the house of the LORD with cymbals, with harps and with lyres, according to the command of David and of Gad the king's seer <02374 chozeh>, and of Nathan the prophet; for the command was from the LORD through His prophets.
- 2 Chronicles 29:30 Moreover, King Hezekiah and the officials ordered the Levites to sing praises to the LORD with the words of David and Asaph the seer <02374 chozeh>. So they sang praises with joy, and bowed down and worshiped.
- 2 Chronicles 33:18 Now the rest of the acts of Manasseh even his prayer to his God, and the words of the seers <02374 chozeh> who spoke to him in the name of the LORD God of Israel, behold, they are among the records of the kings of Israel.
- 2 Chronicles 35:15 The singers, the sons of Asaph, *were* also at their stations according to the command of David, Asaph, Heman, and Jeduthun the king's seer <02374 chozeh>; and the gatekeepers at each gate did not have to depart from their service, because the Levites their brethren prepared for them.

- Isaiah 28:15 Because you have said, "We have made a covenant with death, And with Sheol we have made a pact <02374 chozeh>. The overwhelming scourge will not reach us when it passes by, For we have made falsehood our refuge and we have concealed ourselves with deception."
- Isaiah 29:10 For the LORD has poured over you a spirit of deep sleep, He has shut your eyes, the prophets; And He has covered your heads, the seers <02374 chozeh>.
- Isaiah 30:10 Who say to the seers, "You must not see *visions";* And to the prophets <02374 chozeh>, "You must not prophesy to us what is right, Speak to us pleasant words, Prophesy illusions.
- Amos 7:12 Then Amaziah said to Amos, "Go, you seer <02374 chozeh>, flee away to the land of Judah and there eat bread and there do your prophesying!
- Micah 3:7 The seers <02374 chozeh> will be ashamed And the diviners will be embarrassed. Indeed, they will all cover *their* mouths Because there is no answer from God.

02372 chazah (khaw-zaw')

- Exodus 18:21 "Furthermore, you shall select <02372 chazah> out of all the people able men who fear God, men of truth, those who hate dishonest gain; and you shall place these over them as leaders of thousands, of hundreds, of fifties and of tens.
- Exodus 24:11 Yet He did not stretch out His hand against the nobles of the sons of Israel; and they saw <02372 chazah> God, and they are and drank.
- Numbers 24:4 The oracle of him who hears the words of God, Who sees <02372 chazah> the vision of the Almighty, Falling down, yet having his eyes uncovered,
- Numbers 24:16 The oracle of him who hears the words of God, And knows the knowledge of the Most High, Who sees **<02372 chazah>** the vision of the Almighty, Falling down, yet having his eyes uncovered.
- Job 15:17 "I will tell you, listen to me; And what I have seen <02372 chazah> I will also declare;
- Job 19:26 "Even after my skin is destroyed, Yet from my flesh I shall see <02372 chazah> God;
- Job 19:27 Whom I myself shall behold <02372 chazah>, And whom my eyes will see and not another. My heart faints within me!
- Job 23:9 When He acts on the left, I cannot behold **<02372 chazah>** *Him;* He turns on the right, I cannot see Him.
- Job 24:1 "Why are times not stored up by the Almighty, And why do those who know Him not see <02372 chazah> His days?
- Job 27:12 "Behold, all of you have seen **<02372 chazah>** *it*; Why then do you act foolishly?
- Job 34:32 Teach me what I do not see <02372 chazah>; If I have done iniquity, I will not do it again'?
- Job 36:25 "All men have seen <02372 chazah> it; Man beholds from afar.
- Psalms 11:4 The LORD is in His holy temple; the LORD'S throne is in heaven; His eyes behold **<02372 chazah>**, His eyelids test the sons of men.

- Psalms 11:7 For the LORD is righteous, He loves righteousness; The upright will behold **<02372 chazah>** His face.
- Psalms 17:2 Let my judgment come forth from Your presence; Let Your eyes look <02372 chazah> with equity.
- Psalms 17:15 As for me, I shall behold **<02372 chazah>** Your face in righteousness; I will be satisfied with Your likeness when I awake.
- Psalms 27:4 One thing I have asked from the LORD, that I shall seek: That I may dwell in the house of the LORD all the days of my life, To behold **<02372 chazah>** the beauty of the LORD And to meditate in His temple.
- Psalms 46:8 Come, behold **<02372 chazah>** the works of the LORD, Who has wrought desolations in the earth.
- Psalms 58:8 Let them be as a snail which melts away as it goes along, Like the miscarriages of a woman which never see <02372 chazah> the sun.
- Psalms 58:10 The righteous will rejoice when he sees <02372 chazah> the vengeance; He will wash his feet in the blood of the wicked.
- Psalms 63:2 Thus I have seen <02372 chazah> You in the sanctuary, To see Your power and Your glory.
- Proverbs 22:29 Do you see **<02372 chazah>** a man skilled in his work? He will stand before kings; He will not stand before obscure men.
- Proverbs 24:32 When I saw <02372 chazah>, I reflected upon it; I looked, and received instruction.
- Proverbs 29:20 Do you see <02372 chazah> a man who is hasty in his words? There is more hope for a fool than for him.
- Song of Solomon 6:13 "Come back, come back, O Shulammite; Come back, come back, that we may gaze <02372 chazah> at you!" "Why should you gaze <02372 chazah> at the Shulammite, As at the dance of the two companies?
- Isaiah 1:1 The vision of Isaiah the son of Amoz concerning Judah and Jerusalem, which he saw **<02372 chazah>** during the reigns of Uzziah, Jotham, Ahaz *and* Hezekiah, kings of Judah.
- Isaiah 2:1 The word which Isaiah the son of Amoz saw **<02372 chazah>** concerning Judah and Jerusalem.
- Isaiah 13:1 The oracle concerning Babylon which Isaiah the son of Amoz saw **<02372 chazah>**.
- Isaiah 26:11 O LORD, Your hand is lifted up *yet* they do not see **<02372 chazah>** it. They see **<02372 chazah>** *Your* zeal for the people and are put to shame; Indeed, fire will devour Your enemies.
- Isaiah 30:10 Who say to the seers, "You must not see *visions";* And to the prophets, "You must not prophesy **<02372 chazah>** to us what is right, Speak to us pleasant words, Prophesy **<02372 chazah>** illusions.
- Isaiah 33:17 Your eyes will see <02372 chazah> the King in His beauty; They will behold a far-distant land.
- Isaiah 33:20 Look <02372 chazah> upon Zion, the city of our appointed feasts; Your eyes will see Jerusalem, an undisturbed habitation, A tent which will not be folded; Its stakes will never be pulled up, Nor any of its cords be torn apart.

- Isaiah 47:13 "You are wearied with your many counsels; Let now the astrologers, Those who prophesy <02372 chazah> by the stars, Those who predict by the new moons, Stand up and save you from what will come upon you.
- Isaiah 48:6 "You have heard; look <02372 chazah> at all this. And you, will you not declare it? I proclaim to you new things from this time, Even hidden things which you have not known.
- Isaiah 57:8 "Behind the door and the doorpost You have set up your sign; Indeed, far removed from Me, you have uncovered yourself, And have gone up and made your bed wide. And you have made an agreement for yourself with them, You have loved their bed, You have looked <02372 chazah> on their manhood.
- Lamentations 2:14 Your prophets have seen <02372 chazah> for you False and foolish *visions;* And they have not exposed your iniquity So as to restore you from captivity, But they have seen <02372 chazah> for you false and misleading oracles.
- Ezekiel 12:27 "Son of man, behold, the house of Israel is saying, 'The vision that he sees <02372 chazah> is for many years *from now*, and he prophesies of times far off.'
- Ezekiel 13:6 "They see <02372 chazah> falsehood and lying divination who are saying, 'The LORD declares,' when the LORD has not sent them; yet they hope for the fulfillment of *their* word.
- Ezekiel 13:8 Therefore, thus says the Lord GOD, "Because you have spoken falsehood and seen <02372 chazah> a lie, therefore behold, I am against you," declares the Lord GOD.
- Ezekiel 21:29 while they see <02372 chazah> for you false visions, while they divine lies for you—to place you on the necks of the wicked who are slain, whose day has come, in the time of the punishment of the end.
- Ezekiel 22:28 "Her prophets have smeared whitewash for them, seeing **<02372 chazah>** false visions and divining lies for them, saying, 'Thus says the Lord GOD,' when the LORD has not spoken.
- Amos 1:1 The words of Amos, who was among the sheepherders from Tekoa, which he envisioned **<02372 chazah>** in visions **<02372 chazah>** concerning Israel in the days of Uzziah king of Judah, and in the days of Jeroboam son of Joash, king of Israel, two years before the earthquake.
- Micah 1:1 The word of the LORD which came to Micah of Moresheth in the days of Jotham, Ahaz and Hezekiah, kings of Judah, which he saw <02372 chazah> concerning Samaria and Jerusalem.
- Micah 4:11 "And now many nations have been assembled against you Who say, 'Let her be polluted, And let our eyes gloat <02372 chazah> over Zion.'
- Habakkuk 1:1 The oracle which Habakkuk the prophet saw <02372 chazah>.
- Zechariah 10:2 For the teraphim speak iniquity, And the diviners see <02372 chazah> lying visions And tell false dreams; They comfort in vain. Therefore the people wander like sheep, They are afflicted, because there is no shepherd.